

MPC-311 User Manual



01/2025

Table of contents

1.	. Abbi	eviations	4
2.	Prefa	ace	5
	2.1	Symbols	5
	2.2	Safety instructions	5
	2.3	Connecting to device	6
3.	Prog	ram modules	8
	3.1	Archives	8
	3.1.1	Events archive	8
	3.1.2	Diagnostic archive	9
	3.1.3	User-defined archive	1
	3.2	TCP modules 1	3
	3.2.1	FTP server 1	3
	3.2.2	P FTP client 1	4
	3.3	MQTT client 1	8
	3.3.1	MQTT client configuration 1	8
	3.3.2	Event messages configuration 1	9
	3.3.3	Report data file configuration 2	0
	3.4	TCP/IP connection table	1
	3.5	Routing TCP/IP - serial (request/answer)	2
	3.6	Routing TCP/IP - serial (transparent)	3
	3.6 3.7	Routing TCP/IP - serial (transparent) 2 Router 4G/3G/GPRS<->Ethernet 2	3 6
	3.6 3.7 3.8	Routing TCP/IP - serial (transparent) 2 Router 4G/3G/GPRS<->Ethernet 2 Gateway Modbus TCP<->Modbus RTU 2	3 6 8
4.	3.6 3.7 3.8 Harc	Routing TCP/IP - serial (transparent) 2 Router 4G/3G/GPRS<->Ethernet 2 Gateway Modbus TCP<->Modbus RTU 2 Iware 3	3 6 8
4.	3.6 3.7 3.8 Harc 4.1	Routing TCP/IP - serial (transparent) 2 Router 4G/3G/GPRS<->Ethernet 2 Gateway Modbus TCP<->Modbus RTU 2 Iware 3 microSD 3	3 6 8 1
4.	3.6 3.7 3.8 Harc 4.1 4.2	Routing TCP/IP - serial (transparent) 2 Router 4G/3G/GPRS<->Ethernet 2 Gateway Modbus TCP<->Modbus RTU 2 Iware 3 microSD 3 Time settings 3	3 6 8 1 1 1
4.	3.6 3.7 3.8 4.1 4.2 4.3	Routing TCP/IP - serial (transparent) 2 Router 4G/3G/GPRS<->Ethernet 2 Gateway Modbus TCP<->Modbus RTU 2 Iware 3 microSD 3 Time settings 3 Ethernet configuration 3	3 6 8 1 1 1 1
4.	3.6 3.7 3.8 4.1 4.2 4.3 4.4	Routing TCP/IP - serial (transparent) 2 Router 4G/3G/GPRS<->Ethernet 2 Gateway Modbus TCP<->Modbus RTU 2 Iware 3 microSD 3 Time settings 3 Ethernet configuration 3 4G/3G/GPRS configuration 3	3 6 8 1 1 1 1 3 1 3
4.	3.6 3.7 3.8 4.1 4.2 4.3 4.4 4.5	Routing TCP/IP - serial (transparent)2Router 4G/3G/GPRS<->Ethernet2Gateway Modbus TCP<->Modbus RTU2Iware3microSD3Time settings3Ethernet configuration34G/3G/GPRS configuration3Serial ports3	36 88 131 131 35
4.	3.6 3.7 3.8 4.1 4.2 4.3 4.4 4.5 Virtu	Routing TCP/IP - serial (transparent) 2 Router 4G/3G/GPRS<->Ethernet 2 Gateway Modbus TCP<->Modbus RTU 2 Iware 3 microSD 3 Time settings 3 Ethernet configuration 3 Serial ports 3 al interfaces 3	3 8 1 1 1 3 1 3 5 8
4.	3.6 3.7 3.8 4.1 4.2 4.3 4.4 4.5 Virtu 5.1	Routing TCP/IP - serial (transparent) 2 Router 4G/3G/GPRS<->Ethernet 2 Gateway Modbus TCP<->Modbus RTU 2 Iware 3 microSD 3 Time settings 3 Ethernet configuration 3 Serial ports 3 al interfaces 3 Virtual COM clients 3	3 6 8 1 1 1 3 5 8 8 8 8
4.	3.6 3.7 3.8 4.1 4.2 4.3 4.4 4.5 5.1 5.2	Routing TCP/IP - serial (transparent) 2 Router 4G/3G/GPRS<->Ethernet 2 Gateway Modbus TCP<->Modbus RTU 2 Iware 3 microSD 3 Time settings 3 Ethernet configuration 3 Serial ports 3 al interfaces 3 Virtual COM clients 3 Modbus RTU clients 4	3 6 8 1 1 1 3 5 8 8 8 0
4.	3.6 3.7 3.8 4.1 4.2 4.3 4.4 4.5 5.1 5.2 5.3	Routing TCP/IP - serial (transparent) 2 Router 4G/3G/GPRS<->Ethernet 2 Gateway Modbus TCP<->Modbus RTU 2 ware 3 microSD 3 Time settings 3 Ethernet configuration 3 Serial ports 3 al interfaces 3 Virtual COM clients 4 Modbus RTU clients 4	3 6 8 1 1 1 3 5 8 8 0 2
4. 5.	3.6 3.7 3.8 4.1 4.2 4.3 4.4 4.5 5.1 5.2 5.3 Mete	Routing TCP/IP - serial (transparent) 2 Router 4G/3G/GPRS<->Ethernet 2 Gateway Modbus TCP<->Modbus RTU 2 ware 3 microSD 3 Time settings 3 Ethernet configuration 3 Serial ports 3 al interfaces 3 Virtual COM clients 3 Modbus RTU servers 4 Modbus RTU servers 4	3 6 8 1 1 1 3 5 8 8 0 2 4
4. 5.	3.6 3.7 3.8 4.1 4.2 4.3 4.4 4.5 5.1 5.2 5.3 Mete 6.1	Routing TCP/IP - serial (transparent) 2 Router 4G/3G/GPRS<->Ethernet 2 Gateway Modbus TCP<->Modbus RTU 2 ware 3 microSD 3 Time settings 3 Ethernet configuration 3 Serial ports 3 al interfaces 3 Virtual COM clients 3 Modbus RTU clients 4 Modbus RTU servers 4 M-Bus meters 4	3 6 8 1 1 1 3 5 8 8 0 2 4 4
4. 5.	3.6 3.7 3.8 4.1 4.2 4.3 4.4 4.5 5.1 5.2 5.3 5.3 Mete 6.1 6.2	Routing TCP/IP - serial (transparent) 2 Router 4G/3G/GPRS<->Ethernet 2 Gateway Modbus TCP<->Modbus RTU 2 ware 3 microSD 3 Time settings 3 Ethernet configuration 3 Serial ports 3 al interfaces 3 Virtual COM clients 3 Modbus RTU clients 4 Modbus RTU servers 4 Modbus devices 4	3 6 8 1 1 1 3 5 8 8 0 2 4 4 7
4. 5.	3.6 3.7 3.8 4.1 4.2 4.3 4.4 4.5 5.1 5.2 5.3 Mete 6.1 6.2 6.2.1	Routing TCP/IP - serial (transparent) 2 Router 4G/3G/GPRS<->Ethernet 2 Gateway Modbus TCP<->Modbus RTU 2 Iware 3 microSD 3 Time settings 3 Ethernet configuration 3 4G/3G/GPRS configuration 3 Serial ports 3 al interfaces 3 Virtual COM clients 4 Modbus RTU servers 4 Modbus RTU servers 4 Modbus RTU devices 4 Modbus RTU devices 4	3 6 8 1 1 1 3 5 8 8 0 2 4 4 7 7
4. 5.	3.6 3.7 3.8 4.1 4.2 4.3 4.4 4.5 5.1 5.2 5.3 Mete 6.1 6.2 6.2.2	Routing TCP/IP - serial (transparent) 2 Router 4G/3G/GPRS<->Ethernet 2 Gateway Modbus TCP<->Modbus RTU 2 ware 3 microSD 3 Time settings 3 Ethernet configuration 3 Serial ports 3 al interfaces 3 Virtual COM clients 4 Modbus RTU servers 4 Modbus RTU servers 4 Modbus RTU devices 4	3 6 8 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 3 5 8 8 0 2 4 4 7 7 0



7.	Manufacturer's warranty	2
/.	and actuaction 5 warranty	~

advanticsys

1. Abbreviations

Xn – A number representing a socket. This information is provided for the manufacturer's purposes and is used in data schemas and connection diagrams.

GSM – Global Standard for Mobile Communications. This interface is designed for remote connections and bidirectional data transfer over the Global Standard Mobile network.

GPRS – A packet-oriented mobile data service on the 2G and 4G/3G cellular communication systems' global system for mobile communications (GSM).

IP address – An Internet Protocol (IP) address is a numerical label assigned to devices participating in a network that uses the Internet Protocol for communication between its nodes.

TCP/IP – Transmission Control Protocol, used for communication between computers, serves as the standard for transmitting data over networks and as the basis for standard Internet protocols.

UART – A Universal Asynchronous Receiver/Transmitter is a type of "asynchronous receiver/transmitter," a part of computer hardware that translates data between parallel and serial forms. UARTs are commonly used in conjunction with communication standards such as EIA RS-232, RS-422, or RS-485. Records (UARTx) on top of the enclosure are also used as the serial interface number.

GND – Ground wire contact.

RS232 – The traditional name for a series of standards for serial binary single-ended data and control signals connecting a DTE (Data Terminal Equipment) and a DCE (Data Circuit-terminating Equipment). It is commonly used in computer serial ports. The standard defines the electrical characteristics and timing of signals, the meaning of signals, and the physical size and pin-out of connectors. RS232 interfaces are prepared for the connection of peripheral devices (e.g., energy meters, controllers, machines, etc.).

TD – Contact for the transfer data wire of the RS232 socket.

RD – Contact for the read data wire of the RS232 socket.

DTR – Contact for the Data Transmit Ready wire of the RS232 socket.

RS485 – A standard defining the electrical characteristics of drivers and receivers for use in balanced digital multipoint systems. Published by the ANSI Telecommunications Industry Association/Electronic Industries Alliance (TIA/EIA), digital communications networks implementing the EIA-485 standard can be used effectively over long distances and in electrically noisy environments. Multiple receivers may be connected to such a network in a linear, multi-drop configuration. RS485 interfaces are prepared for the connection of peripheral devices (e.g., energy meters, controllers, machines, etc.).

A+ – Contact for the positive wire of the RS485 socket.

B- - Contact for the negative wire of the RS485 socket.

USB – Universal Serial Bus is an industry standard that defines the cables, connectors, and protocols used for connection, communication, and power supply between computers and electronic devices.

M-Bus – A European standard (EN 13757-2 physical and link layer, EN 13757-3 application layer) for the remote reading of gas or electricity meters. The M-Bus interface is made for communication over two wires, making it very cost-effective.

MBUS+ – Contact for the M-Bus positive wire.

MBUS- – Contact for the M-Bus negative wire.

Socket – An endpoint of a bidirectional inter-process communication flow across an Internet Protocol-based computer network, such as the Internet.

Data – Contact for the data wire.

Req – Contact for the request wire.

CL+ – Contact for the current loop positive wire.

CL- – Contact for the current loop negative wire.

Status – Device status indicating LED.

Uoutput – Status of power for the external device indicating LED.

TX/RX – Data transfer/receive indicating LED.

TXD – Data transfer LED indicator.

RXD – Data receiving LED indicator.

Alarm mode – In the alarm status state, the controller initiates an event notification for the user-selected discrete input mode (Alarm mode: unconnected, connected, or both events).

Central computer – A server or computer to which data can be sent.



2. Preface

2.1 Symbols

International electrical symbol list. Some or all symbols can be used on controller marking or in this user manual.

Symbol	Explanation
CE	With the CE marking on a product the manufacturer ensures that the product conforms with the essential requirements of the applicable EC directives.
	DC (Direct Current)
	Caution
	Grounding
\bigcirc	LED indicator
1	Contact number on plug
RoHS	Directive on the restriction of the use of certain hazardous substances in electrical and electronic equipment 2002/95/EC. Commonly referred to as the Restriction of Hazardous Substances Directive or RoHS)
X	Waste Electrical and Electronic Equipment Directive

2.2 Safety instructions

To install and set up the device, special technical knowledge is required. Contact the seller or certified professionals to connect and set up the device!

Before connecting to the power supply, ensure that:

- 1. The controller is not damaged (no cracks, melted, broken, or exposed areas).
- 2. The controller is used with the correct cables of appropriate thickness.
- 3. The controller and antenna are installed indoors.
- 4. The controller is intended for supply from a 100-240VAC (0.25A), 50/60Hz Power Source
- 5. The associated equipment (AE), such as the PC and PSU (LPS), shall comply with the requirements of Standard EN 60950-1.
- 6. The controller is dry.
- 7. Ambient temperature and humidity are within the normal range.
- 8. Other types of devices (e.g., counters, etc.) are connected correctly according to the manufacturer's regulations.
- 9. The end of stranded conductors shall not be consolidated by soft soldering and must be terminated properly.
- 10. The device, PC, and other peripheral devices must be strictly connected through a double-pole breaker (with a current break less than 5A and a space between breaker contacts greater than 3mm). The pole breaker must be part of the building's wiring and located in an accessible place with proper markings.



Don't use:

- The device in open water (in the rain or if water is splashing on the controller or connected devices).
- The device if the enclosure, connected cables, or other connected devices are damaged.

Use the device according to the manufacturer's regulations; otherwise, you may damage the controller or other devices, and in such a case, the manufacturer's warranty may not be valid.

If you suspect that the device is not operating correctly or has visible issues, please contact the manufacturer or your distributor for inspection or maintenance.

2.3 Connecting to device

The USB port is used for local configuration of the device. It is also possible to configure the device via Ethernet, a 4G/3G modem, or any of the UARTs if they are used as Modbus slaves. All configuration is done using the Modbus protocol and the device configuration tool software, which can be downloaded from the manufacturer's website.

Configuration tool software

Once the USB driver is installed, run the device configuration tool software. Select the connection type *Modbus RTU* and the appropriate COM port. Press *Get all configuration* to read the entire device configuration. Other functions include:

- Get all configuration button: Reads all configuration from the device.
- Save to file button: Saves all configuration to a file, so it can be loaded back to the device later.
- Load from file button: Loads saved configuration from a file.
- Write all configuration: Writes the loaded configuration to the device.
- Get all at connection checkbox: Reads all configuration when connecting over a TCP/IP connection.
- Connection type *Modbus RTU*: Connects to the device over USB or serial port.
- Connection type *Modbus TCP/IP*: Connects to the device over a TCP/IP connection.
- User identification section: User-configured device ID.
- *Number of controller* section: Device serial number.
- Reserve power control section: This is visible only if the device has a backup battery installed.
 - *After which time switch off* time: Powers off the device after the configured time if the main power supply is disconnected.
- Float number format: Floating-point data byte order (E exponent, M1, M2, M3 Mantissa).
- Last restart information: Time of the last reset and reset code. The reset code values are:
- 1. No TCP packet over GPRS in the configured time.
- 2. GPRS task stops working.
- 3. Not enough heap memory.
- 4. Firmware update reset.
- 5. Modbus reset.
- 6. Unable to connect to GPRS.
- 7. Watchdog reset.
- 8. Brownout reset.
- 9. Power-up reset.
- 10. All TCP sockets are used (if defined UIP_RESET_ALL_CONN_USED).
- 11. Periodic reset.



Discrete inputs	Communication	Archives	Limits verification	Alerts T	Fime parameters	Start				
Other parameter	ers									
	Reserve power control							Get all con	nfiguration	Read all configuration
	 External Power 									
			After	which time	switch off 1	Min.		Save	to file	
								Load fro	om file	
								vvrite all co	onfiguration	
							🔽 Ge	t all at connection		
				Set	Get					
							Conne	ction parameters		
							-Conn	ection type		
User identifi	cator		Float r	number form	nat		• Mc	dbus RTU	O Modbus TCP/IF	5
0	7		• E I	11 M2 M3						
	•		○ M2	M3 E M1						
Set	Get		○ M3	M2 M1 E	ſ	0-4	1			
			O M1	E M3 M2	l	Set	J			
Number of	controller		Lastro	estart inform	nation					
89371	2		Time	: 20\12\	2017 14:30:57					
			Code	e: 10						
Set				Get						
Firmware ver	sion 1.21				Ba	otart		art		
Version of thi	s software 1.58 (20)17-12-19)			Re	start			Select app	propriate COM port
							JCOM.	· _		
Req: 128 An	sw O	TOut 12	6 Exce	ept: 0						

3. Program modules

3.1 Archives

The device has several types of archives:

- **Events archive**: All events will be saved here (analog input alarms, discrete input alarms, limits verification). Events are used to generate SMS messages, MQTT event messages, and emails.
- **Diagnostic archive**: This archive contains a list of changes made to the device, such as resets, configuration changes, and connection/disconnection to the GPRS network, among others.
- **User-defined archive**: This is a user-configured archive, allowing the user to add any existing data register to the archive.

All archives are saved to the internal data flash memory. The maximum archive record count depends on the memory size and available space. If a Micro SD card is present, archives are duplicated to the SD card (a new file is created every day with a date stamp).

3.1.1 Events archive

All events are saved in the events archive. Event sources can include:

- Analog input events
- Discrete input events
- Events generated from the "Limits verification" module

The event archive is used to generate SMS, MQTT messages, and emails. For every event ID, you can configure the event message text. The event message text can be configured in "Alerts -> Transmission method."

Discrete inputs Communication Archives Limits verification Alerts Time parameters Start		
Configuration		
SMS Email MQTT	l exts for discret	Texts for limits
	Event's code	Text of message
Enabled	0	Message 1
	1	Message2
How many phones are used to receive messages 5 1	2	Message 3
	3	
	4	
SMS blocking discrete input None	5	
	6	
	7	
	8	
	9	
Phone number	10	
1	11	
2	12	
3	13	
	14	
5	15	
	16	
	17	
Set Get	18	
	19	
		Clear All
	Set	Get



Reading event archive over Modbus file system

Event archive can be read using Modbus read file function 20.

Modbus function	Modbus ID	Modbus file address	Max registers in file	Records in file	Current record count register
20 - Read File Record	Modbus RTU - 254 Modbus TCP - 255	400499	10000	1250	4910

Event archive record structure:

Variable name	Purpose / Value	Type of value
Time	Time of alarm	Long int (32 bits)
Alarm identifier	Every identifier is change +1	Long int (32 bits)
Alarm source	The oldest byte value (alarm source):	Int (16 bits)
	4 - Limits alarm.	
	Youngest byte value:	
	if alarm source 4 then index from limits table	
	(start from 0 to 99)	
Type of deviation	If alarm source 4 then value is limits alarm ID.	Int (16 bits)
Deviation value	If alarm source 4 then Limits value.	Float
		Total 16 bytes

Records are transferred from the newest to the oldest. For example, to read the latest event archive record, the following information is required:

File address : 400 Register address: 0 Register count : 8 (16/2, event archive structure length/2)

To read the 5th oldest record:

File address : 400 + (5/1250) (record number/record count in file) Register address: 8*(5-1) Register count : 8 (16/2, event archive structure length/2)

3.1.2 Diagnostic archive

The **diagnostic archive** is a list of changes made to the device. It is useful for debugging purposes.

Reading diagnostic archive over the Modbus file system

The diagnostic archive can be read using the Modbus read file function 20.

Modbus function	Modbus ID	Modbus file address	Max registers in file	Records in file	Current record count register
20 - Read File Record	Modbus RTU - 254 Modbus TCP - 255	900999	10000	1250	4911

Diagnostic archive record structure:

Variable name	Purpose / Value	Type of value
Time	Record time.	Long int (32 bits)
	If event type=7 then new set time	
Event type	1 - RESET event	Long int (32 bits)
	2 - Firmware update event	
	3 – Archive counter change event	
	4 – Automatic time correction	
	5 – Time change over MODBUS	
	6 – Change of internal parameters	
	7 – Time correction	
Event value (integer)	If event type:	Long int (32 bits)
	1. Reason of last reset, values:	
	1. No TCP packet over GPRS in configured	
	time	
	2. GPRS task stops working	
	3. Not enough heap memory	
	4. Firmware update reset	
	5. Modbus reset	
	6. Unable connect to GPRS	
	7. External pin reset	
	8. Watchdog reset	
	9. Brownout reset	
	10. Power up reset	
	13. All TCP sockets is used (if defined	
	UIP_RESET_ALL_CONN_USED)	
	14. Periodic reset	
	3 Delete of archive index	
	0 - Alarm archive	
	1 - Diagnostic archive	
	2 - User defined archive	
	4 New time	
	5 New time	
	6 Always 0	
	7 Always 0	
Event value (float)	If event type:	Float (32 bits)
	1 – always 0	
	3 – new set value(mostly 0, if delete all storage)	
	4 and 5– always 0	
	6 – always 0	
	7 – Time correction value (-30s +30s)	
	``````````````````````````````````````	Total 16 bytes

Records are transferred from newest to oldest. For example, to read the latest event archive record, the following information is required:

File address : 900 Register address : 0 Register count : 8 (16/2, diagnostic archive structure length/2)

To read the 5th oldest record:

File address : 900 + (5/1250) (record number/record count in file) Register address: 8*(5-1) Register count : 8 (16/2, diagnostic archive structure length/2)



# 3.1.3 User-defined archive

The user can add any device register (value) to the user-defined archive, allowing the periodic archiving of useful values.

The archive period is in minutes and can range from 1 minute to 600 minutes (10 hours). You can configure this in the configuration tool under the "Archives/Configuration" section.

### User archive storage period

The archive period is synchronized with real time. If the read period is 1 minute, records will be generated every minute (00:00:00, 00:01:00, 00:02:00, etc.). If the read period is 15 minutes, records will be generated every 15 minutes (00:00:00, 00:15:00, 00:30:00, etc.).

A delay can be configured to delay the archive time in seconds. For example, with a period of 15 minutes and a delay of 30 seconds, archives will be made at 00:00:30, 00:15:30, and so on. The delay is used to delay the archive process if values are being taken from meters, allowing time for the read process to complete.

Configuration Values Time	e parameters St	art					
Storage parameters				Records in archives			
	Period	Delay			Records		
User archive (min.)	1	0		Alerts	0	Clear	
User archive (min.) 1 0 Archive period Archive delay in min in s			/	User archive Cu co	0 Irrent record unt	<u>Clear</u>	
Set	Get						

### User archive configuration with configuration software

You can add the necessary registers to the archive using the table in "Archives/User Archive Configuration."

- 1. **Count of parameters** The number of configured lines in the table.
- 2. In the **Register** column, configure the start register of the value.
- 3. In the **Count of parameters** column, configure how many data values will be taken from the start register.
- 4. In the **Format** column, configure the data value type for the current line. Value types can include:
- Signed char (8 bit)
- Unsigned char (8 bit)
- Signed int (16 bit)
- Unsigned int (16 bit)
- Signed long (32 bit)
- Unsigned long (32 bit)
- Signed double long (64 bit)
- Unsigned double long (64 bit)
- Float (32 bit)
- Double float (64 bit)
- Siemens float (32 bit), special siemens data format
- String
- *New line:* Adds a new line with the same timestamp. This is used to add a new record with the same time in the CSV file.
- Unix time



An	alog inputs	Analog outputs Discrete inputs	Discrete outputs	Communication Archives	Limits verification	Alerts	Time parameters	Start		
С	onfiguration	User archive configuration Values	s Valu	ue count						
-			fror	m start						
	Count of p	parameters 2	regi	istor						
	Pos No	Parameter	Register Co	nut of For	mat					
	1 03 140	rarameter	para	ameters	inat					
	1	Register10	10 1	Insigned char (8b	)					
	2	Register12	12 2	signed char (8b)						
		Re, sta	gister rt address	Igned char (8b) Insigned char (8b) isigned int (16b) isigned int (16b) isigned long (32) signed long (32) signed double long visigned double long Value type	) ) ) ) ) ) ) ) ) ) ) ) ) )		Set	] (	Get	
Req	266 A	Answ 263 TOut:0	Except: 3							

If FTP or MQTT clients are used, the archive is configured automatically using the "Communication/Data Transfer/Common Parameters" data table.

### Reading user archive over Modbus file system

User defined archive can be read using Modbus read file function 20.

Modbus function	Modbus ID	Modbus file address	Max registers in file	Records in file	Current record count register
20 - Read File	Modbus RTU -	800899	Depends on	Depends on	4912
Necolu	Modbus TCP - 255		length		

Diagnostic archive record structure:

Variable name	Purpose / Value	Type of value
Time	Record time.	Long int (32 bits)
Register values	Values of configured registers. Register amount can be set in 4929 register or in configuration tool "Archives/User archive configuration" How configure registers check	Long int (32 bits)
		Total 4+2xregister count bytes

Records are transferred from newest to oldest. For example, to read the latest user archive record (with 2 registers), the following information is required:

User archive structure length = 4+2 registers*2 = 8 bytes = 4 registers Records in file = 10000/4 registers = 2500 File address : 800 Register address: 0 Register count : 4 (8 / 2, where 8 is the user archive structure length and 2 is the number of bytes per register)



To read the 5th oldest record:

File address : 800 + (5/2500) (record number/record count in file) Register address: 4*(5-1) Register count : 4 (8 / 2, where 8 is the user archive structure length and 2 is the number of bytes per register)

# 3.2 TCP modules

### 3.2.1 FTP server

The FTP server is used to access internal micro SD card data. You can connect to it using any FTP client program, such as "FileZilla," "Total Commander," or any web browser. The FTP server runs on the standard port 21.

### Connection to FTP server

Before connecting, you need to know your device's IP address and FTP username/password. The FTP server username and password can be configured in the *"Communication/FTP Server"* tab. The username and password can be up to 19 characters long.

Analog inputs Analog	outputs Discrete inputs	Discrete outputs Communic	ation Archives Alerts	Time parameters	Start
Ethernet 3G/GPRS/	GSM UART Virtual in	nterfaces Connected devices	Modbus devices Da	ata transfer FTP ser	erver Routing
User Name	user				
Uses Deserved	nacel				
User Password	pass				
Set	Get				

### Example:

Let's try to connect to the device at IP 212.47.103.16 using Google Chrome. Enter *ftp://212.47.103.16* in the browser address bar. You will be prompted to enter a username and password; provide them and log in. The browser will load a directory list of the SD card. The main directories in the device are:

- Storage Contains all archives (folders include "Alarms," "Diagnostic," "User Defined").
- Firmware Reserved for future use (firmware update folder).
- **Parameters** Contains device parameters (in some firmware versions, it may store CSV file headers, dimensions, etc.).
- **Device** Contains the device description file.

Index of /		×
$\leftrightarrow$ $\supset$ $\bigcirc$ $\bigcirc$	① ftp://212.47.103.16	\$ :
🔛 Apps 🗋 New	Tab	

### Index of /

Name	Size	Date Modified
STORAGE		11/21/17, 2:00:00 AM
FIRMWAR	Ε/	11/21/17, 2:00:00 AM
PARAMET	ERS/	11/21/17, 2:00:00 AM
DEVICE/		11/21/17, 2:00:00 AM



# 3.2.2 FTP client

The FTP client is used to send user archive files to an FTP server. Files have a .csv extension and are generated from saved user archives.

### **Csv file creator**

The device creates a CSV report file from user-defined archive values. Every record in the file has its timestamp (value record time). It can include a "Header" for each value, and a dimension for each value. All data in the file is separated by a ";" symbol, and each record is placed on a new line. A standard file content looks like this:

Time;<Value Header 1>;<Value Header 2>;...<Value Header N>;
<Record 1 Date/Time>;<Value 1 data>;<Value 1 dimension>;<Value 2 data>;<Value 2
dimension>;...<Value N data>;<Value 1 data>;<Value 1 dimension>;<Value 2 data>;<Value 2
dimension>;...<Value N data>;<Value N dimension>;
...
<Record N Date/Time>;<Value 1 data>;<Value 1 dimension>;<Value 2 data>;<Value 2
dimension>;...<Value N data>;<Value 1 data>;<Value 1 dimension>;<Value 2 data>;<Value 2
dimension>;...<</pre>

- <Value Header> Configured header from the "Communication/Data Transfer/Common Parameters" tab.
- **<Value data>** Configured parameter value taken from the user archive.
- <**Value dimension>** Configured dimension from the "Communication/Data Transfer/Common Parameters" tab.
- **<Record Date/Time>** Stored archive record time.

#### CSV file creator table

The device creates a CSV report file from user-defined archive values and data configured in the "Communication/Data Transfer/Common Parameters" tab or in "Archives/User Archive Configuration" (from version 1.58).

- "Amount of groups of register" number field Number of lines in the table.
- "Set user archive" checkbox Always check this; it automatically configures the user-defined archive.
- **"Register/Coil"** column Value internal start register. You can configure any internal value register from 0 to 65535 (Function 3 read holding registers) or from 100000 to 165535 (Function 4 read input registers).
- "Amount of parameters or string length" column The number of values from the start register. It can range from 1 to 50. This can be used to configure up to 50 values from the start register in one line, but note that the same header and dimension will apply to all values.
- **"Format"** column Value format. In Modbus protocol, you need to know the value format before reading it; otherwise, you will read hexadecimal values that are difficult to interpret. In some firmware versions, not all formats are supported. List of data formats:
  - Signed char (8 bits)
  - Unsigned char (8 bits)
  - Signed integer (16 bits)
  - Unsigned integer (16 bits)
  - Signed long (32 bits)
  - Unsigned long (32 bits)
  - Float (32 bits)
  - Double float (64 bits)
  - Siemens float (32 bit), special siemens data format
  - String
  - New line Add a new line with the same timestamp. Used to add a new record with the same time in



the CSV file

- Unix time
- "Header" column Value header in the CSV file. If more than one value is configured, the same header will be used for all values.
- "Dimension" column Value dimension in the CSV file. If more than one value is configured, the same dimension will be used for all values.
- "Set" button Write the configuration to the device.
- "Get" button Read the configuration from the device.
- **"Load from CSV"** button Load a saved configuration table from a CSV file.
- "Save to CSV" button Save the configuration table to a CSV file.

Analog inp	uts Analog output	biscret	e outputs Com	munication Archives Time p	arameters Start							
3G/GPRS	3G/GPRS/GSM UART Virtual interfaces Connected devices Modbus devices Data transfer FTP server Routing											
Commo	n parameters Mo	dbus TCP/	IP FTP									
Amou	nt of groups of regi	sters	3 🚺		Set user archiv	e 🔽						
	Parameter	Register/ Coil	Amount of parameters or string length	Format	Header	Dimension						
1		52000	1	unsigned int (16b)	Value INT16	m3						
2		52001	1	unsigned long (32b)	Value INT32	kWh						
3		52003	1	Float (32b)	Value FLOAT	m3/h						
			Count of values	signed long (32b) Insigned long (32b) signed double long (64b) Tost (32b) Double float (64b) Siemens float String								
	Set		Get	Data format	Value header	Value dimension						
Req: 179	Answ 174	TO	ut:2	Except 3								

#### Example:

With this configuration received file will be like this:

Time;Value INT16;;Value INT32;;Value FLOAT;; 2017.11.22 12:00:00;123;m3;123456;kWh;1.0000;m3/h; 2017.11.22 13:00:00;124;m3;123459;kWh;1.0000;m3/h; 2017.11.22 14:00:00;125;m3;123468;kWh;1.0000;m3/h; 2017.11.22 15:00:00;128;m3;123475;kWh;1.0000;m3/h;

#### FTP client configuration

A CSV file can be sent to up to 4 FTP servers. Only the FTP protocol is supported using passive mode, user/password authentication, and the CSV file format.

All configuration is done in the "Communication/Data Transfer/FTP" tab. Before configuring, you need to have a working FTP server and the following information: its IP address or URL, and the connection username and password. The sections in this tab include:

- "File Transfer Configuration" section:
  - **"Enabled"** checkbox: Enables the appropriate FTP server.
  - **"FTP port"**: The appropriate FTP server's TCP port.

advanticsys

- **"Transfer period (min)"**: File send period. The value is in minutes and can range from 1 minute to 1440 minutes (24 hours).
- **"Repeat transfer if failure (min)"**: Retries sending the file after the configured time if the file transfer fails. The value is in minutes and can range from 1 minute to 1440 minutes (24 hours). The recommended value is half the transfer period.
- **"Max number of last records to be sent"**: The maximum number of last records to include in the CSV file. Only new records will be included. If 25 new records are available and the maximum is configured to 20, the file will only contain the 20 newest records, and the last 5 will be lost. If there are 5 new records and the maximum is set to 20, the file will contain 5 new records. Values can range from 1 to 200.
- **"Transmission channel"**: The device can have 2 transfer channels: Ethernet and GPRS. Select which to use for the appropriate FTP server.
- "FTP server address" section:
  - **"URL and directory" column**: The IP or URL address of the FTP server (up to 127 characters). It can be an IP address like "127.0.0.1" or a URL like "<u>www.myftp.com</u>". Directory listings can also be used, e.g., "<u>www.myftp.com/MyFiles/</u>".
- "Usernames" section:
  - "User name" column: The username for the appropriate FTP server.
- "Passwords" section:
  - "Password" column: The password for the appropriate FTP server.
- "File Send Status" section:
  - "Status" column: The current status of the FTP client. After the file is sent to the server, the status changes to "File transmitted". There are several other statuses for process checks: "Connecting to server", "Sending user", "Sending password", "Sending data file", and others.
  - "Successful/Attempt/Last record transfer times" column: Shows the times of some operations.
     "Successful" time is the time of the last successfully completed file send to the FTP server.
     "Attempt" time is the time of the last file send attempt (whether successful or not). "Last record transfer" time is the time the last record was sent.
- "File Name Template" section: The file name can be up to 127 characters long, including the ".csv" extension. The file name can include fixed fields that will be replaced with the date and time. Fixed fields include:
  - o YYYY-Year
  - MM Month
  - O DD Day
  - HH Hour
  - NN Minute
  - For example, if the file name template is "Dev_YYYY_MM_DD__HH-NN.csv" and the date is 2017.03.25 at 14:25, the file name will be "Dev_2017_03_25__14-25.csv".
- "Set" button: Writes the configuration to the device.
- "Get" button: Reads the configuration from the device.



Analog outputs Discrete inputs Discrete outputs Communication	Archives Limits verificatio	n Alerts Time pa	arameters Start			
Ethernet 3G/GPRS/GSM UART Virtual interfaces Connected	d devices Modbus devices	Modbus register	grouping Data transfer F1	P server MQTT Subscriber Routing		
Common parameters Modbus TCP/IP FTP MQTT File	transfer configura	tion				
		cion				
FIP server 1 FIP	Server 2 FIP server 3	FIP server 4				
FTP port 21 21	21	21	Name template of the file to be sent			
Transfer period (min.) 10 10	10	10	Dev_YYYY_MM_DD_HH-N	N.csv		
Repeat transfer if failure (min.) 5 5	5	5				
Max number of last records to be sent 20 20	20	20				
Transmission channel	RS © GPRS	<ul> <li>Ethernet</li> <li>GPRS</li> </ul>				
FTP server	URL and directory			FTP server address		
1 192.168.1.126						
2 ftpServerName.com/My_Folder/						
3						
4						
Username of FTP server				Law and the second		
FTP server User name	FTP server Sta	atus	Successful/attempt/last	File send status		
1 username1			record transfer times			
	1 Not	t active	01\01\1998 00:00:00			
4 User names			01\01\1998 00:00:00 01\01\1998 00:00:00			
Fassword of Life Server	2 Not	tactive	01\01\1998.00:00:00			
FTP server Password			01\01\1998 00:00:00			
1 password1			01\01\1998 00:00:00			
3	B Not	t active	01\01\1998 00:00:00 01\01\1998 00:00:00			
4 Passwords			01\01\1998 00:00:00			
Set Get	1 Not	t active	01\01\1998 00:00:00 01\01\1998 00:00:00			
Den 1014 Annu 1010 T0ub0 Europh 2						
eq. 1014 Answ 1012 TUUCU Except: 3						



Example:

In the picture above, two FTP servers are configured:

- The first will be accessed through an Ethernet connection. Its address is "192.168.1.126", with the username "username1" and password "password1". Files will be sent every 10 minutes, and the process will repeat every 5 minutes if the sending was unsuccessful.
- The second will be accessed through a GPRS connection. Its address is "ftpServerName.com", and the directory where the files will be stored is "My_Folder", with the username "username1" and password "password1". Files will be sent every 10 minutes, and the process will repeat every 5 minutes if the sending was unsuccessful.

# 3.3 MQTT client

MQTT stands for MQ Telemetry Transport. It is a publish/subscribe, extremely simple, and lightweight messaging protocol designed for constrained devices and low-bandwidth, high-latency, or unreliable networks. The design principles are to minimize network bandwidth and device resource requirements while attempting to ensure reliability and some degree of delivery assurance. These principles make the protocol ideal for the emerging "machine-to-machine" (M2M) or "Internet of Things" (IoT) world of connected devices, as well as for mobile applications where bandwidth and battery power are at a premium.

With MQTT, devices (clients) connect to a broker (server) to publish their status to specific topics. The broker then ensures that all other clients interested in this status topic receive the status.



Our device can send event messages or JSON-type data files via MQTT. Data files can be created from real-time values or archived values, depending on the configuration. Different topics are used for event messages and data files.

# 3.3.1 MQTT client configuration

MQTT client configuration is done in the "*Communication/MQTT Subscriber*" tab. Before configuring, you need to have a working MQTT broker and some information, such as its IP address or URL, port, username, and password.

- **"Enabled" checkbox** Enables the MQTT client on the device.
- "Transmission channel" The device can have 2 transfer channels: Ethernet or GPRS. Select which



one to use for the connection to the MQTT broker.

- "MQTT Broker URL" The IP or URL address of the MQTT broker (up to 63 characters).
- "MQTT Broker Port" The TCP port of the MQTT broker. The standard MQTT port is 1883, but other ports can also be used.
- "Subscriber Identifier" The client identifier, which is a unique identifier for each MQTT client connecting to an MQTT broker. As the term suggests, this identifier should be unique per broker. The broker uses it to identify the client and its current state.
- "User Name" The client's username.
- "User Password" The client's password.
- "Session keep alive" Sends a keep-alive packet every specified number of seconds.
- "Set" button Writes the configuration to the device.
- "Get" button Reads the configuration from the device.

Analog inputs Analog outputs	Discrete insulte Discrete autruite Communication Archives Limits verification Alarts Time parameters Start
Ethernet 3G/GPRS/GSM UA	ARI Virtual interfaces Connected devices Modbus devices Modbus register grouping Data transfer FIP server MQTT Subscriber Routing
	Transmission channel
Enabled 🔽	Ethernet     C GPRS
MQTT Broker URL	192.168.1.103
MQTT Broker Port	1883
Subscriber Identifier	DeviceName
User Name	user
Liser Password	nass
	poo
Session keep alive	60 1% sec.
Set	Get
Reg: 380 Answ 377	TOut:0 Except: 3

The device connects using the configured parameters and remains connected until it disconnects for any reason. After disconnection, a new connection is automatically established. While the device is connected to the MQTT broker, it can send event messages or data report files.

# 3.3.2 Event messages configuration

Event message sending to the MQTT broker is configured in the "Alerts/Transmission Method/MQTT" tab. Before sending event messages, the message text must be configured:

- "Events Messages" section:
  - **"Text for discrete inputs"** Each discrete input has two states: ON and OFF. You can configure an individual message for each state.
  - **"Texts for limits"** You can configure up to 100 messages for the limits verification module. Each index can have its own message.
  - "Set" button Writes the configuration to the device.
  - "Get" button Reads the configuration from the device.
  - "Clear" button Clears all message texts.
- "MQTT Event Topic Configuration" section:
  - **"Enabled" checkbox** Enables event message sending to the MQTT broker.
  - "Topic" The publish topic for event messages. The device sends event messages using this

advantics

topic.

- **"Use header in message" checkbox** If checked, a header is added to every message. This is useful if you want to group messages by device with the same topic. In the header, you can write the device name, identification number, address, or other relevant details. Headers can be configured in the *"Start" tab, "Other Parameters"* section.
- **"Repeat time if fail to send"** If event message delivery fails, the device will attempt to resend the message after the configured number of seconds.
- "Set" button Writes the configuration to the device.
- "Get" button Reads the configuration from the device.

nalog inputs Analog outputs Discrete inputs Discrete outputs Cor	nmunication Archives	Limits verification A	lerts Time parameters	Start					
Configuration Transmission method Status of alerts and reports									
SMS MOTT	Texts for discrete inp	Texts for discrete inputs Texts for limits							
	Event		Text of mes	sage					
	1 ch. OFF	Door is closed							
Topic	1 ch. ON	Door is open							
MOTTEventTopic	2 ch. OFF								
ind i reventiopie	2 ch. ON								
	3 ch. OFF								
🔲 Use header in message	3 ch. ON	_							
	4 ch ON								
Repeat time if fail to send 600 1 sec.									
Set Get MQTT event topic configuration	Set	Events r	Get	Clear All					
q: 284 Answ 281 TOut: 0 Except: 3									

# 3.3.3 Report data file configuration

Data report files can be created from real-time values or archived values. The value configuration needed to send data is the same as the FTP client and is configured in the *"Communication/Data Transfer/Common Parameters"* tab. The only difference is that the FTP client sends data in CSV format, while the MQTT client sends data in JSON format. Both the FTP client and MQTT client use the same data value configuration table. **Configuration:** 

- "What type of data to be transferred" section:
  - **"Disabled"** Disables data transfer to the MQTT broker.
  - **"Current values"** Sends data created from current values. Files are sent every configured period, ranging from 1 second to 86400 seconds (24 hours).
  - **"User archive records"** Sends data created from archived values. In this mode, you need to configure how many records to send in one file. Files will be created and sent whenever a new archive record appears.
- "Topic" The MQTT topic for JSON file transfer.
- **"Count of last records to be sent"** Specifies how many of the last records to send in case of connection problems. This option is available if the transfer type is *"User archive records"*.
- **"Current values transmission period"** Specifies the transfer period for current values (in seconds). This option is available if the transfer type is *"Current values"*.
- **"Connection state"** Displays the current connection state. This option is available if the transfer type is *"User archive records"*.
- **"Last record transfer time"** Displays the time of the last sent record. This option is available if the transfer type is *"User archive records"*.

# advanticsys

- "Clear" button Resets the time of the last sent record. This option is available if the transfer type is "User archive records".
- "Set" button Writes the configuration to the device.
- "Get" button Reads the configuration from the device.

Anal	og inputs	Analog output	s Discr	ete inputs	Discrete	outputs	Communication	Archives	Limits verification	Alerts	Time parameters	Start				
Eth	ernet 30	G/GPRS/GSM	UART	Virtual in	nterfaces	Connec	ted devices Mo	dbus devic	es Modbus regist	er groupii	ng Data transfer	FTP s	erver	MQTT Subscriber	Routing	
Co	mmon pa	rameters Mo	dbus TCF	P/IP FTF	MQ	т										
	-What tw	ne of data to be	transfor	red	Topic											
	<ul> <li>Disab</li> </ul>	oled	transien	64		TData										
	C Curre	nt values														
	<ul> <li>User</li> </ul>	archive records														
ļ.																
	Count of	last records to	be sent		1	<u>*</u>										
	Connecti	ionistate N	ot conne	icted												
	Connect	ion state in	or conne													
	Last recu	ord transfer time	<b>.</b> .	01\01\19	98.00.00.1	00	C	ear								
	Lustroot		-	01101110												
				_												
		Set		Get												
Req: 5	i48 A	Answ 545	Т	Out:0		Except	3									

# 3.4 TCP/IP connection table

The internal TCP/IP stack can accept up to 40 connections simultaneously, including both GPRS and Ethernet channels. It is useful for debugging purposes to check current connections, opened ports, and other relevant details.

Open the TCP/IP connection table by pressing **CTRL+F1**. A new window, "Stack Information," will open. The table consists of 40 connection columns and connection parameters:

- "IP" Remote IP address.
- "Incoming port" Local TCP port.
- "Outgoing port" Remote TCP port.
- "Connection" Network channel (GPRS or Ethernet).
- "Flags" Connection state (Closed, Connecting, Connected, Time Wait).
- "Address" Internal address where the connection structure is stored.

IP         82.135.139.27         82.135.139.27         82.135.139.27         37.247.42.1           Incomming port         502         21         1231         502           Outcomming port         53050         53052         53053         52139           Connection         GPRS         GPRS         GPRS         GPRS           Flags         Connected         Connected         TIME WAIT         Closed	94 0.0.0.0 0 0 Ethernet	0.0.0.0 0 0 Ethernet
Incomming port         502         21         1231         502           Outcomming port         53050         53052         53053         52138           Connection         GPRS         GPRS         GPRS         GPRS           Flags         Connected         Connected         TIME WAIT         Closed	0 0 Ethernet	0 0 Ethernet
Outcomming port         53050         53052         53053         52138           Connection         GPRS         GPRS         GPRS         GPRS           Flags         Connected         Connected         TIME WAIT         Closed	0 Ethernet	0 Ethernet
Connection         GPRS         GPRS         GPRS         GPRS           Flags         Connected         Connected         TIME WAIT         Closed	Ethernet	Ethernet
Flags Connected Connected TIME WAIT Closed		
Address 536989916(0x2001D0D 536990040(0x2001D158 536990164(0x2001D1D4 536990288	(0x2001D250 536990412(	(0x2001D2C 53699053
		F
	(	Close



### Example

In the picture above, 3 connections are established:

- **1st connection:** Remote host 82.135.139.27 connected to port 502 (Modbus TCP/IP connection). The connection is established through the 4G/3G/GPRS channel.
- **2nd connection:** Remote host 82.135.139.27 connected to port 21 (FTP). The connection is established through the 4G/3G/GPRS channel.
- **3rd connection:** Remote host 82.135.139.27 connected to port 1231. The connection is established through the 4G/3G/GPRS channel and is waiting to close (TIME WAIT).

### 3.5 Routing TCP/IP - serial (request/answer)

The TCP server routes application data (requests) from the TCP network to the serial port and returns the serial data (answers) to the TCP network. The TCP server works through a virtual service—COM client—so other services can access the UART as well. The TCP server resends application data to the UART and back without modifying the data.



In the diagram below, you can see how packets are transmitted from TCP/IP sockets to UARTs. After the TCP socket is opened, all application data through this socket is sent to the UART. The process works as follows:

- 1. TCP socket is opened.
- 2. Waiting for a TCP/IP packet.
- 3. TCP/IP packet is received; its application data is sent to the COM client and then to the UART.
- 4. Waiting for an answer for the configured time (COM client timeout).
- 5. If an answer is received, the data is sent back to the TCP socket.
- 6. Waiting for the next request...

The TCP server uses a virtual COM client to connect to the UART, so it waits for the configured timeout. If no packets are received on the UART during this time, nothing is sent to the TCP socket.





#### TCP server configuration

TCP server configuration is done in the "Communication/Routing/TCP/IP-Serial (Request)" tab. The device can open up to 6 different TCP ports for data transfer to the associated virtual COM client (refer to the COM client section for details on how it is connected to the physical UART).

- **"Socket live time"** Socket timeout in seconds (60-65535 seconds). If no data is transferred within the configured time, the device will automatically close the socket.
- **"TCP port"** Internal socket TCP port (1-65535). The device waits for a connection to the configured ports and opens a data transfer channel with the appropriate virtual COM client.
- "COM Client" The virtual COM client associated with the corresponding TCP port (COM1 COM3).
- "Set" button Writes the configuration to the device.
- "Get" button Reads the configuration from the device.

Analog	inputs Anal	og outputs	Discrete i	nputs Dis	crete outputs	Communi	cation Arc	hives Limits verifica	ion Alerts	Time parameters Star	t
Ethern	et 3G/GPR	S/GSM	UART Vi	rtual interfac	es Conne	ected devices	Modbus	devices Data trans	fer FTP se	rver MQTT Subscriber	Routing
TCP/	P-serial (req	uest) TC	P/IP-serial (	transparent	Ethernet	<->GPRS	Modbus TC	P/IP - Modbus RTU			
	CP/IP server				۲						
	Socket live	time	300	⁺∕₊ s	ec.						
	TODated	1	2	3	4	5	6				
	COM Client	1000 COM 1	1001 COM 2	1002 COM 3	1003 COM 1	1004 COM 2	1005 COM 3				
	Se	ŧ		Get							
Req: 328	Answ	324	TOut	0	Except	: 4	🔴 Nec	essary restart			

### 3.6 Routing TCP/IP - serial (transparent)

The **Transparent TCP server** routes application data from the TCP/IP network to the UART and routes the serial data from the UART back to the TCP/IP network. The key difference from the standard TCP server is that the Transparent TCP server works directly with UARTs, and all data is transferred in both directions without answer timeouts.





In the diagram below, you can see how packets are transmitted from TCP/IP sockets to UARTs and back. Once the TCP socket is opened, all application data through the socket goes to the UART, and all data from the UART is sent back to the TCP socket. The process works as follows:

- 1. TCP socket is opened.
- 2. Waiting for TCP/IP packet or data from UART.
- 3. TCP/IP packet is received, and its application data is sent to the UART. If UART data is received, it is directly sent to the TCP socket.
- 4. Waiting for the next TCP/IP packet or data from UART.



### Transparent TCP server configuration

Transparent TCP server configuration is done in the "Communication/Routing/TCP/IP-Serial (Transparent)" tab. The device can open up to 6 different TCP ports for data transfer to the associated UART.

- "Status" Green indicates the server is working; grey indicates the server is stopped.
- **"Enabled" checkbox** Enables/disables the appropriate transparent TCP server.
- **"TCP port"** Internal socket TCP port (1-65535). The device waits for a connection to the configured ports and opens a data transfer channel with the appropriate UART.
- "UART" The UART associated with the corresponding TCP port (UART1 UART3).
- "Stack depth" The number of packets that can be processed simultaneously (1-10). The TCP/IP network is much faster than the serial UART, so packets can be queued and sent to the UART one by one. This parameter indicates how many packets can be processed at the same time.
- "Connection count" Indicates how many connections can be established to the appropriate transparent TCP server (1-4). TCP/IP application data will be transmitted from all TCP sockets to the UART, and UART data will be returned to all TCP sockets. If the maximum connection count is reached, new connections will be refused.
- **"Socket live time"** Socket timeout in seconds (60-65535 seconds). If no data is transferred within the configured time, the device will automatically close the socket.
- "Set" button Writes the configuration to the device.
- "Get" button Reads the configuration from the device.

Analo	g inputs Analog outputs	Discrete inputs	Discrete outp	uts Communi	ication Archives	Limits verificati	on Alerts Tim	ne parameters Start	
Taba						p		MOTT Suburity Date	
Ethe	met 3G/GPRS/GSM C		Intenaces Con	nected devices		es Data transi	er FIP server		
TCF	P/IP-serial (request) TCF	P/IP-serial (trans	sparent) Ethern	et<->GPRS	Modbus TCP/IP	- Modbus RTU			
	TCP/IP-serial (transparen	t)	0	2		5	0		
	Status	-	2	3	4	5	0		
	Enabled	<b>v</b>							
	TCP nort	2000	2001	2002	2003	2004	2005		
	LIART	LIART 1	LIART 2	LIART 3	LIART 1	LIART 2	LIART 3		
	Stack depth	1	2	3	4	5	10		
	Connections count	1	2	3	4	1	2		
	Socket live time	300	300	300	300	300	300		
	Set	Ge	et						
L .									
Req: 0	Answ 0	TOut:0	Exce	ept: O					



# 3.7 Router 4G/3G/GPRS<->Ethernet

The purpose of the 4G/3G/GPRS <-> Ethernet router is to access Ethernet-connected devices from the 4G/3G/GPRS network. It routes TCP/IP packets from the 4G/3G/GPRS network to Ethernet and back.



### **Router configuration**

4G/3G/GPRS <-> Ethernet router configuration is done in the "Communication/Routing/Ethernet <-> GPRS" tab. The device can route up to 20 different TCP ports.

- "Routing direction" Indicates how packets are routed, either from GPRS to Ethernet or from Ethernet to GPRS. The routing direction determines how the "Port (IN)", "Port (Out)", and "IP" values are used.
- "Port (IN)" The device's incoming port. If the direction is GPRS to Ethernet, this port will be the incoming port from the 4G/3G/GPRS network. If the direction is Ethernet to GPRS, this port will be the incoming port from the Ethernet network.
- "Port (Out)" The device's outgoing port. If the direction is GPRS to Ethernet, this port will be the outgoing port to the Ethernet network. If the direction is Ethernet to GPRS, this port will be the outgoing port to the GPRS network.
- "IP" The device's outgoing IP address. If the direction is GPRS to Ethernet, this IP will be the outgoing IP to the Ethernet network. If the direction is Ethernet to GPRS, this IP will be the outgoing IP to the GPRS network.
- "Set" button Writes the configuration to the device.
- "Get" button Reads the configuration from the device.

Analog i	inputs An	alog outputs Discrete inputs Discre	te outputs Corr	munication Archi	ves Limits verification Alerts Time parame	eters Start			
Ethern	Ethemet 3G/GPRS/GSM UART Virtual interfaces Connected devices Modbus devices Data transfer FTP server MQTT Subscriber Routing								
TCP/I	TCP/IP conicil (responsed) TCP/IP conicil (responsed) Ethematic CCDDC Medbur TCP/IP Medbur PTU								
TCF/									
Rout	ter enabled	:							
Rou	uting param	neters							
		Routing direction	Port (IN)	Port (OUT)	IP				
	1	GPRS->Ethernet CEthernet->GPRS	100	1000	192.168.1.2				
	2	CGPRS->Ethernet €Ethernet->GPRS	200	2000	212.1.1.2				
	3	GPRS->Ethernet CEthernet->GPRS	1	1	1.1.1.1				
	4	GPRS->Ethernet      CEthernet->GPRS	1	1	1.1.1.1				
	5	GPRS->Ethernet ⊂Ethernet->GPRS	1	1	1.1.1.1				
	7	GPRS->Ethernet CEthernet->GPRS	1	1	1.1.1.1				
		GPRS->Ethernet   Ethernet->GPRS     GPRS >Ethernet   CEthernet > CPPS	1	1	1111				
	9	GFR3->Ethemet CEthemet >CPPS	1	1	1111				
	10	GPRS->Ethernet      CEthernet->GPRS	1	1	1.1.1.1				
	11	GPRS->Ethernet CEthernet->GPRS	1	1	1.1.1.1				
	12	●GPRS->Ethernet ©Ethernet->GPRS	1	1	1.1.1.1				
	13	GPRS->Ethernet CEthernet->GPRS	1	1	1.1.1.1				
	14	GPRS->Ethernet CEthernet->GPRS	1	1	1.1.1.1				
	15	GPRS->Ethernet CEthernet->GPRS	1	1	1.1.1.1				
	16	GPRS->Ethernet CEthernet->GPRS	1	1	1.1.1.1				
	17	GPRS->Ethernet_CEthernet->GPRS	1	1	1.1.1.1				
	Set	Get							
leg: 926	ánsw	922 T0u±0	Except: 4						
.54. 520	-11944	100.0	Encope 4						



#### Example

In the picture above, two router lines are configured. The general connection diagram can look like this:



• First line: Routing from GPRS to Ethernet, with incoming port 100, outgoing port 1000, and outgoing Ethernet IP 192.168.1.2.

	Routing diagram	
3G/GPRS network	Router checks destination port (100). It is needed to route so change packet with parameters: Destination	Ethernet network
Packet received from GPRS. Destination IP=212.1.1.1(device), Destination port =100 Source	IP=192.168.1.2 (remote device IP), Destination port=1000 (change 100 to 1000), Source IP=192.168.1.1 (device IP), Source port not changed.	Packet send to Ethernet. Destination IP=192.168.1.2, Destination port =1000, Source IP=192.168.1.1 (device IP). Source port any
IP=212.1.1.2, Source port any		
Packet send to GPRS. Destination IP 212.1.1.2, Destination port any, Source IP 212.1.1.1(device), ,Source port=100	Router checks source port (1000). It is needed to route so change packet with parameters: Destination IP=212.1.1.2, Destination port not changed. Source IP=212.1.1.1, Source port=100(change 1000 to 100)	Packet received from Ethernet Destination IP=192.168.1.1(device), Destination port any, Source IP=192.168.1.2, Source port 1000.

• Second line: Routing from Ethernet to GPRS, with incoming port 200, outgoing port 2000, and outgoing GPRS IP 212.1.1.2.

#### 3G/GPRS network

Packet send to GPRS Destination IP=212.1.1.2, Destination port =2000, Source IP=212.1.1.1 (device), Source port any.

Packet received from GPRS Destination IP=212.1.1.1(device), Destination port any, Source IP 212.1.1.2, Source port=2000

#### Routing diagram

Router checks destination port (200). It is needed to route so change packet with parameters: Destination IP=212.1.1.2 (remote device IP), Destination port=2000 (change 200 to 2000), Source IP=212.1.1.1 (device IP), Source port not changed.

Router checks source port (2000). It is needed to route so change packet with parameters: Destination IP=192.168.1.3, Destination port not changed. Source IP=192.168.1.1, Source port=200(change 2000 to 200) Ethernet network

Packet received from Ethernet. Destination IP=192.168.1.1, Destination port =200, Source IP=192.168.1.3, Source port any.

Packet send Ethernet. Destination IP=192.168.1.3, Destination port any, Source IP=192.168.1.1, Source port=200

### 3.8 Gateway Modbus TCP<->Modbus RTU

The Modbus TCP <-> Modbus RTU gateway is used to directly access a Modbus RTU device connected to our device using the Modbus TCP protocol. When the route function is used, the received Modbus TCP packet is converted to a Modbus RTU packet and sent to the appropriate Serial Modbus client. On the TCP network side, the device works as a Modbus TCP server, while on the serial side, it acts as a Modbus RTU master.

### Standard network diagram:



There are two routing modes:

• **Route by Modbus Device ID**: The standard Modbus TCP port 502 is used for TCP connections, and packets are routed based on the Modbus ID. The working algorithm is as follows:





• **Route by TCP port**: A configured TCP port is used for TCP connections, and all Modbus TCP packets are routed to the appropriate serial Modbus client. The working algorithm is as follows:



Supported Modbus functions for routing:

- 1 Read Coils
- **2** Read Discrete Inputs
- **3** Read Holding Registers
- 4 Read Input Registers
- **5** Write Single Coil
- 6 Write Single Register
- 16 Write Multiple Registers
- 20 Read File Record
- 21 Write File Record

### Gateway Modbus TCP<->Modbus RTU configuration

The Modbus TCP <-> Modbus RTU gateway configuration is done in the "Communication/Routing/Modbus TCP/IP <-> Modbus RTU" tab. All serial data transmission goes through the Modbus RTU clients (refer to the Modbus RTU client section to understand how it is connected to the physical UART).

- **Route by Modbus Device ID**: Select the "Modbus Address" option in the "Which parameter describes the destination" section.
  - Modbus Address table: For each Modbus RTU client, you can define a Modbus ID list (From <-> To). All Modbus packets with a Modbus ID from this list will be routed to the appropriate Modbus RTU client. For example, packets with Modbus IDs from 1 to 100 will be routed to the first Modbus RTU client, while packets with Modbus IDs from 101 to 200 will be routed to the second Modbus RTU client. All other packets will be processed by the internal Modbus server.
  - **Set button**: Writes the configuration to the device.
  - $\circ$   $\hfill \mbox{ Get button:}$  Reads the configuration from the device.



· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·		E.		4			e e	e e			
Analog i	inputs Anal	og outputs Discret	e inputs Discrete o	outputs Communicati	on Archives	Limits verification	Alerts Tir	ne parameters Start			
Ethern	et 3G/GPR	S/GSM UART	Virtual interfaces	Connected devices	Aodbus device	s Data transfer	FTP server	MQTT Subscriber	Routing		
TCP/I	P-serial (requ	uest) TCP/IP-seria	al (transparent) Eth	hernet<->GPRS	dbus TCP/IP -	Modbus RTU					
R	outer Modbu	s TCP/IP to Modbus	s RTU								
l l	Which param	neter describe desti	nation								
	Modbus a	ddress	C TCP port								
	·										
	Modbus ad	dress									
		First Modbus RTU	Second Modbus								
		Client	RTU Client								
	From	1	101								
	10	100	200								
		ort	Cat	1							
	3		Gei								
Reg: 582	Answ 5	578 TO.	ut:0 E	Except: 4							
2											

- Route by TCP port: Select the "TCP Port" option in the "Which parameter describes the destination" section.
  - **TCP Port table**: For each Modbus RTU client, you can define an individual TCP port. All Modbus packets sent to these TCP ports will be routed to the appropriate Modbus RTU client. For example, packets sent to TCP port 3000 will be routed to the first Modbus RTU client, and packets sent to TCP port 3001 will be routed to the second Modbus RTU client.
  - $\circ$   $\$  Set button: Writes the configuration to the device.
  - Get button: Reads the configuration from the device.

Analog in	nputs Analo	g outputs	Discrete i	inputs Discrete	outputs Communic	ation Archives	Limits verification	Alerts Tin	me parameters Sta	t	
Etherne	at 3G/GPR	S/GSM UA	RT Vi	rtual interfaces	Connected devices	Modbus device	s Data transfer	FTP server	MQTT Subscriber	Routing	
TCP/IF	P-serial (requ	est) TCP/IF	^D -serial (	(transparent)	thernet<->GPRS	Nodbus TCP/IP -	Modbus RTU				
Ro	outer Modbus	TCP/IP to N	Aodbus I	RTU							
	Which param	eter describe	e destina	ation							
	Modbus ad	idress		<ul> <li>TCP port</li> </ul>							
	TCP port										
		First Modbu	s RTU	Second Modbus							
	Port	Client	3000	RTU Client	1						
			3000	500							
	Se	et		Get							
Reg: 361	Answ 3	57	TOut:	0	Except: 4						

# 4. Hardware

### 4.1 microSD

If the ordered device supports a microSD card slot, the device memory can be extended using a microSD card. The microSD card is used to store archives and generate report files for FTP and MQTT clients. The content of the microSD card can be accessed through the internal FTP server.

### Installing a microSD Card

- 1. Remove the upper cover of the device to access the microSD card slot.
- 2. Push the microSD slot cover to the right to open it.
- 3. Insert the microSD card into the slot.
- 4. Push the microSD slot cover to the left to close it.

# 4.2 Time settings

The device has an integrated battery-backed real-time clock (RTC) with a calendar. The RTC works in UTC time, and the user can configure it to return local time based on their location (selecting the time zone and summer/winter time usage).

A time zone is a region of the globe that observes a uniform standard time for legal, commercial, and social purposes. Time zones tend to follow the boundaries of countries and their subdivisions because it is convenient for areas in close commercial or other communication to keep the same time. Most time zones on land are offset from Coordinated Universal Time (UTC) by whole numbers of hours (UTC–12 to UTC+14), but a few zones are offset by 30 or 45 minutes (e.g., Newfoundland Standard Time is UTC–03:30, Nepal Standard Time is UTC+05:45, and Indian Standard Time is UTC+05:30). For more information, check Wikipedia.

### Setting Time with Configuration Tool

Time settings can be changed in the "Time Parameters" tab.

# 4.3 Ethernet configuration

The Ethernet interface is used to connect the device to Local Area Networks (LANs) and to remotely access the device. The device supports both 10 Mbps and 100 Mbps networks. The Ethernet interface is used for:

- Data transfer
- Event transfer
- Clock time synchronization
- Device configuration
- Firmware upgrade

### Supported Services:

- Modbus TCP/IP server
- Modbus TCP/IP client
- FTP client
- FTP server
- MQTT client
- DNS client
- SNTP
- ICMP
- Request/Answer to UART channel
- Transparent to UART channel
- Router to GPRS/4G/3G network

### **Ethernet configuration**

Ethernet interface configuration is done in the *"Communication/Ethernet"* tab. The device does not support DHCP, so before installation, you need to set its network settings manually:

- "MAC number" The device's individual MAC address.
- "IP address" The device's IP address.
- "Gateway IP" The gateway IP address.
- "Mask" The network mask.

Communication Archives Limits verification Alerts Time parameters Start	
Ethernet UART Virtual interfaces Connected devices Modbus devices Modbus	s register grouping Data transfer FTP server MQTT Subscriber Routing
Ethernet settings           MAC number         00004C013D52         Set unique MAC           IP address         192 1, 168 1, 1 1, 125 1, 125 1, 125 1, 125 1, 125 1, 125 1, 125 1, 125 1, 125 1, 125 1, 125 1, 125 1, 125 1, 125 1, 125 1, 125 1, 125 1, 125 1, 125 1, 125 1, 125 1, 125 1, 125 1, 125 1, 125 1, 125 1, 125 1, 125 1, 125 1, 125 1, 125 1, 125 1, 125 1, 125 1, 125 1, 125 1, 125 1, 125 1, 125 1, 125 1, 125 1, 125 1, 125 1, 125 1, 125 1, 125 1, 125 1, 125 1, 125 1, 125 1, 125 1, 125 1, 125 1, 125 1, 125 1, 125 1, 125 1, 125 1, 125 1, 125 1, 125 1, 125 1, 125 1, 125 1, 125 1, 125 1, 125 1, 125 1, 125 1, 125 1, 125 1, 125 1, 125 1, 125 1, 125 1, 125 1, 125 1, 125 1, 125 1, 125 1, 125 1, 125 1, 125 1, 125 1, 125 1, 125 1, 125 1, 125 1, 125 1, 125 1, 125 1, 125 1, 125 1, 125 1, 125 1, 125 1, 125 1, 125 1, 125 1, 125 1, 125 1, 125 1, 125 1, 125 1, 125 1, 125 1, 125 1, 125 1, 125 1, 125 1, 125 1, 125 1, 125 1, 125 1, 125 1, 125 1, 125 1, 125 1, 125 1, 125 1, 125 1, 125 1, 125 1, 125 1, 125 1, 125 1, 125 1, 125 1, 125 1, 125 1, 125 1, 125 1, 125 1, 125 1, 125 1, 125 1, 125 1, 125 1, 125 1, 125 1, 125 1, 125 1, 125 1, 125 1, 125 1, 125 1, 125 1, 125 1, 125 1, 125 1, 125 1, 125 1, 125 1, 125 1, 125 1, 125 1, 125 1, 125 1, 125 1, 125 1, 125 1, 125 1, 125 1, 125 1, 125 1, 125 1, 125 1, 125 1, 125 1, 125 1, 125 1, 125 1, 125 1, 125 1, 125 1, 125 1, 125 1, 125 1, 125 1, 125 1, 125 1, 125 1, 125 1, 125 1, 125 1, 125 1, 125 1, 125 1, 125 1, 125 1, 125 1, 125 1, 125 1, 125 1, 125 1, 125 1, 125 1, 125 1, 125 1, 125 1, 125 1, 125 1, 125 1, 125 1, 125 1, 125 1, 125 1, 125 1, 125 1, 125 1, 125 1, 125 1, 125 1, 125 1, 125 1, 125 1, 125 1, 125 1, 125 1, 125 1, 125 1, 125 1, 125 1, 125 1, 125 1, 125 1, 125 1, 125 1, 125 1, 125 1, 125 1, 125 1, 125 1, 125 1, 125 1, 125 1, 125 1, 125 1, 125 1, 125 1, 125 1, 125 1, 125 1, 125 1, 125 1, 125 1, 125 1, 125 1, 125 1, 125 1, 125 1, 125 1, 125 1, 125 1, 125 1, 125 1, 125 1, 12	Modbus TCP/IP server Port 503 . Socket live time 600 . Set Get
Ping data	
Send to address 192 7 168 7 1 7 254 7	
Time interval(sec.) 60	
Set Get	Time before restart if no packets received 7200
Reg: 313 Answ 310 TOut:0 Except: 3	

#### Default settings

Parameter name	Default value
IP address	192.168.1.125
Gateway IP	192.168.1.254
Mask	255.255.255.0



# 4.4 4G/3G/GPRS configuration

The 4G/3G/GPRS interface is used for:

- Data transfer
- Event transfer
- Clock time synchronization
- Device configuration
- Firmware upgrade
- Etc.

### Supported Services:

- Modbus TCP/IP server
- Modbus TCP/IP client
- FTP client
- FTP server
- MQTT client
- DNS client
- SNTP
- ICMP
- Request/Answer to UART channel
- Transparent to UART channel
- Router to Ethernet network

### Antenna Connection and SIM Card

Disconnect the power and connect the GSM SMA male-type antenna to the antenna connector. Then, insert a standard SIM card into the SIM card socket.

### LED indicators

Name	Label and type	Color	Function						
Status	H13, one color	Red	Always On - Searching Network/Call Connect						
			200ms ON, 200ms OFF - Connected to						
			4G/3G/GPRS network						
			800ms ON, 800ms OFF - Registered network						
			Off - Power off / Sleep						
TX	H9, two color	Red	Blinks - Data is sending to Modem						
RX	H9, two color	Green	Blinks - Data is receiving from Modem						

### 4G/3G/GPRS configuration

All configuration is done in the "Communication/4G/3G/GPRS/GSM" tab. Before configuring, you need to remove the PIN code check from your SIM card and have information such as the APN address, and if applicable, the username and password.

- Connection Mode Section:
  - "Enabled" checkbox Enables or disables modem use.
  - GPRS-GSM Mode:
    - "4G/3G/GPRS" Connects only in GPRS data mode.
    - "GSM" Connects only in GSM mode (GSM data calls).
    - "4G/3G/GPRS-GSM" Mixed mode, where the device first tries to connect to GPRS. If the connection fails, it stays in GSM mode and after a timeout, tries to connect to GPRS again.
  - Signal Level Measurement:
    - "After reset" Measures the signal level once after modem restart.
    - "Periodically" Measures the signal level every 2 seconds. This works only in GSM mode.
    - "Signal level" The measured signal level. 51 dBm is the best signal, and 113 dBm is the worst signal.
  - "Set" button Writes the configuration to the device.
  - "Get" button Reads the configuration from the device.
- Modem Reset Options Section:
  - **"Number of connection failures before restart"** Specifies how many times to attempt connecting to GPRS before restarting the modem.
  - **"Time before restart if no packets received"** Specifies the time before restarting the modem if no IP packets are received. The time is configured in seconds (600–36000 seconds).
- Connection Settings Section:
  - **"APN"** The Access Point Name (APN) is the name of a gateway between a GSM, GPRS, 4G/3G, or 4G mobile network and another computer network, frequently the public Internet. A device making a data connection must be configured with an APN to present to the carrier.
  - "GPRS login enabled" Enables the use of login preferences.
  - "User name" The network username.
  - **"Password"** The network password.
- Connection Status Section:
  - "Status" The current connection status. Available values:
    - "Assigned IP" The assigned network IP address.
    - **"Connecting to GPRS time"** The time of the last connection to the GPRS network.
      - "Disconnecting from GPRS time" The time of the last disconnection from the GPRS network.
  - **"Connections" table** Lists the current TCP/IP connections.

### • Incoming IP Filter Section:

If the IP filter is enabled, the device only accepts connections from IP addresses listed in the table.

- "Filter enabled" Enables/disables the incoming IP filter.
- IP1 IP5 The list of incoming IP addresses.
- "Set" button Writes the configuration to the device.



### • "Get" button – Reads the configuration from the device.

Analog inputs Communication Archives Limits verification Alerts Time parameters St Ethernet GG/GPRS/GSM UART Virtual interfaces Connected devices Modbus dev	art ices Data	transfer FTP server MQT	T Subscriber Routing	
Enabled  GPRS-GSM mode Signa O Aff O GSM G GSM	l level measi er restart riodically	urement Signal level <-	-113 dBm Set Get	Connection mode
3G/GPRS DDNS setting Modem reset options Number of connection failures before restart : 5	APN [	gprs.fix-ip.omnitel1.net GPRS login Enabled User name Password		Connection settings
Ime before restart if no packets received     7200       Incoming IP filter       Filter enabled:       IP 1     1       IP 2     1       1P 3     1       1P 4     1       1P 5     1       5     1       5     1       5     1		Status     Or GPRS     connection       Status     Connecting to GPRS     connecting to GPRS       Connecting from GPRS     Connections       Socket     Port       1     1025     8	to GPRSs 15 : 18\12\2017 14:55:27 5 time: 01\01\1998 00:00:00 1 IP 32:135:139:27	Connection status
Reg: 475 Answ 475 TOut:0 Except: 0				

#### **Default settings**

Parameter name	Default value
4G/3G/GPRS enabled	Enabled
APN	"EnterAPN"
Login enabled	Disabled
User	111
Password	111
Incoming IP filter enabled	Disabled
Incoming IPs	0.0.0.0
Number of connection failures before restart	5
Time before restart if no packets received	7200

### 4.5 Serial ports

Three serial bus connections are available for the connection of RS485, RS232 or MBUS meters, Modbus devices and other devices.

Port number	Available options	Description					
UART 1	RS232 or RS485	Can be used as:					
		Modbus slave					
		Modbus master					
		<ul> <li>Mbus meter reading (with RS232/RS485 &lt;-&gt; MBUS converter)</li> </ul>					
		Request/Answer channel					
		Transparent channel					
UART 2	MBUS up to 20 devices	Can be used as:					
		MBUS meter reading					
		<ul> <li>Request/Answer channel</li> </ul>					
		Transparent channel					

### UART characteristics:

Port number	Supported baud rates	Supported parity	Supported data bits	Supported stop bits
UART 1	300 - 57600	Even, Odd, Mark, Space, None	5,6,7,8	1,2
UART 2	300 - 57600	Even, Odd, Mark, Space, None	5,6,7,8	1,2

### UART settings

The UART interface configuration is done in the "Communication/UART" tab.

- **"Baud"** The appropriate UART baud rate.
- "Parity" The appropriate UART parity.
- "Data bits" The appropriate UART data bits.
- "Stop bits" The appropriate UART stop bits.
- **"Packetization"** Data collection through the serial interface based on the following principles:
  - **"Time"** Captures the accepted packet if the timeout after the last received byte is greater than the configured *"Packet time (msec)"*. Time is in milliseconds.
  - **"Symbol"** Captures the accepted packet if the last received byte equals the configured *"Packet symbol (Hex)"*.
  - **"Length"** Captures the accepted packet if the received byte count equals the configured *"Packet byte count"*.
- "Packet time (msec)" Packetization timeout in milliseconds. Used when time-based packetization is selected.
- "Packet symbol (Hex)" Packetization end symbol. Used when symbol-based packetization is selected.
- "Packet byte count" The number of bytes in the packet. Used when length-based packetization is selected.
- **"Mode"** Types of duplex communication systems:
  - **"Full duplex"** In a full-duplex system, both parties can communicate with each other simultaneously.
  - **"Half duplex"** In a half-duplex system, each party can communicate with the other, but not simultaneously; communication occurs in one direction at a time.
- "Destination of DTR" The purpose of the extra UART signal DTR. For RS485, always set this signal to "OFF when sending":
  - "Always OFF" DTR signal is always in the OFF state.
  - "Always ON" DTR signal is always in the ON state.
  - **"OFF when send"** DTR signal is set to OFF when data is being sent; otherwise, DTR remains in the ON state.
  - **"ON when send"** DTR signal is set to ON when data is being sent; otherwise, DTR remains in the OFF state.
- "Set" button Writes the configuration to the device.
- "Get" button Reads the configuration from the device.



Analog inputs Commun	nication Archives L	imits verification Ale	erts Time param	eters Start						
Ethernet 3G/GPRS/G	SM UART Vitua	I interfaces Connec	cted devices Mo	dbus devices	Data transfer	FTP server	MQTT Subscrib	er Routing		
	UART 1	UART 2	UART 3							
Bode	C 300	C 300	C 300	_						
	C 600	0 600	C 600							
	0 1200	0 1200	© 1200 © 2400							
	C 4800	C 4800	C 4300							
	O 9600	C 9600	C 9500							
	19200	• 19200	C 19200							
	0 57600	C 57600	C 57600							
Parity	Even	Even	Even							
	Odd C Mark	Odd	Odd							
	O Space	C Mark C Space	O Space							
	C None	O None	None							
Data bits	0.5	0.5	C 5							
	0.6	C 6 C 7	C 6 C 7							
	· 8	· 8	· 8							
Stop bits	© 1	@ 1	€ 1							
	Ć 2	Č 2	C 2							
Dockstization	Time	Time	Time							
Packeuzauch	C Symbol	C Symbol	C Symbol							
	C Length	C Length	C Length							
Packet. time (msec.)	10	10	100	_						
Packet. symbol(Hex)	00	00	00							
Packet, byte count	1	100	1							
Mode	<ul> <li>Full duplex</li> <li>Half duplex</li> </ul>	Full duplex Half duplex	<ul> <li>Full duplex</li> <li>Half duplex</li> </ul>							
Destination of DTR	C Always OFF	Always OFF	C Always OFF							
	C Always ON	C Always ON	C Always ON							
	© ON when send	© OFF when send	© ON when sen:	d		Set		Get		
Reg: 592 Answ 341	TOut: 247	Except:	4							
(E)		_							 	 

advanticsys

# 5. Virtual interfaces

# 5.1 Virtual COM clients

A COM client is a virtual interface between program modules and physical UARTs. The COM client allows more than one module to access the UART simultaneously, send data, and receive a response. COM clients are used with the following modules:

- TCP server
- MBUS meters read module
- Heat meters read module
- Electricity meters read module
- Other modules



The COM client places requests in a queue and sends them to the UART when it is free. After the request is sent, the COM client waits for a response for the configured time and then returns it to the source module. If no response is received, the COM client informs the source module of the error (No data received).







### Virtual COM clients configuration

Virtual COM clients configuration is done in the "Communication/Virtual Interfaces" tab. The device can have up to 3 COM clients associated with different physical UARTs.

- "Enabled" checkbox Enables/disables the appropriate COM client.
- **"UART"** The physical UART associated with the appropriate COM client (UART1, UART2, UART3). The same UART cannot be used in other virtual interfaces (e.g., another COM client, Modbus RTU client, or Modbus RTU server). In the example below, we see a bad configuration where UART1 and UART2 are used in both COM clients and Modbus RTU servers. If COM clients are used, Modbus RTU servers must be disabled.
- "Stack depth" The COM client queue length (1-10). This parameter determines how many packets can be processed at the same time.
- "Timeout (msec)" The wait time for a response from the UART (in milliseconds, 1-30000).
- "Number of repeats" Determines how many times the request will be sent if no response is received.
- "Set" button Writes the configuration to the device.
- "Get" button Reads the configuration from the device.



Analog inputs Analog ou	utputs D	)iscrete in	outs Disc	crete outputs	Communica	tion Archives	Limits verification	Alerts Tir	ne parameters Star	t	
Ethernet 3G/GPRS/G	SM UA	RT Virt	ual interfac	es Connecte	d devices	Modbus devices	Data transfer	FTP server	MQTT Subscriber	Routing	
COM Client											
	CON	11	COM 2	COM 3							
Enabled	~	~		~							
UART	UART 1	UA	RT 2	UART 3		COM	clients settin	gs			
Stack depth	1	5		10				8-			
Timeout (msec.)	1000	20	00	3000							
Number of repeats	1	2		3							
Set		Ge									
Modbao RTU Olione									-		
		1		2							
Enabled											
UART		UART 1	UART	1							
Stack depth		1	1								
Timeout (msec.)		1000	1000								
Number of repeats		1	2								
Delay before next req.(	msec.)	50	100								
Set		Ge									
Modbus RTU Server											
	1	2									
Enabled V		~									
UART UAR	RT 1	UART 2									
Address 57		57									
Set		Ge	:								
Reg: 346 Answ 342		TOut:0		Except: 4		🔴 Necessary re	start				

# 5.2 Modbus RTU clients

A Modbus RTU client is a virtual interface used to associate Modbus RTU devices connected to a physical UART with internal Modbus modules. It allows more than one module to access the UART simultaneously to send Modbus requests and receive responses.



Modbus RTU clients are used with the following modules:

- Gateway Modbus TCP <-> Modbus RTU
- Modbus devices read module

The Modbus RTU client places requests in a queue and sends them to the UART when it is free. After the request is sent, the Modbus RTU client waits for a response for the configured time and then returns it to the source module. If no response is received, the Modbus RTU client returns an exception to the source module.





![](_page_40_Picture_3.jpeg)

### Modbus RTU clients configuration

Modbus RTU clients configuration is done in the "Communication/Virtual Interfaces" tab. The device can have up to 2 Modbus RTU clients associated with different physical UARTs.

- "Enabled" checkbox Enables/disables the appropriate Modbus RTU client.
- **"UART"** The physical UART associated with the appropriate Modbus RTU client (UART1, UART2, UART3). The same UART cannot be used in another virtual interface (e.g., another COM client, Modbus RTU client, or Modbus RTU server).
- "Stack depth" The Modbus RTU client queue length (1-10). This parameter determines how many packets can be processed at the same time.
- "Timeout (msec)" The wait time for a response from the UART (in milliseconds, 1-30000).
- "Number of repeats" Determines how many times the request will be sent if no response is received.
- "Delay before next req (msec)" The time between requests (in milliseconds, 1-10000). The next request will be sent only after the configured timeout.
- "Set" button Writes the configuration to the device.
- "Get" button Reads the configuration from the device.

![](_page_41_Picture_0.jpeg)

nalog inputs Communi	ication	Archives	Limits verif	ication Alerts	Time paramete	rs Start				
3G/GPRS/GSM UART	Virtua	al interfa	ces Conne	cted devices	Modbus devices	Data transfer	FTP server	MQTT Subscriber	Routing	
COM Client								-		
	CON	/1	COM 2	COM 3						
Enabled		Г		Γ						
UART	UART 1	U	JART 1	UART 1						
Stack depth	1	1		1						
Timeout (msec.)	1000	1	000	1000	_					
Number of repeats	2	2		2						
Set		G	et							
Modbus RTU Client										
		1	2							
Enabled		•	~							
UART		UART 1	UART 2	2						
Stack depth		1	5			Modbus 1	RTU clien	t settings		
Timeout (msec.)		1000	2000					Ŭ		
Number of repeats		2	2							
Delay before next req.(n	msec.)	100	100							
Set		G	et							
Modbus RTU Server										
	1	2								
LIART UAR	T 1	UART 1								
Address 1		1								
Set		G	et							
eq: 266 Answ 262		TOut	D	Except: 4		Necessary restart				

# 5.3 Modbus RTU servers

A Modbus RTU server is a virtual interface between the internal Modbus server and physical UARTs. It allows users to read the device's internal Modbus register area using a serial connection. Modbus RTU servers can be used for:

- Reading the device's internal Modbus registers from any Modbus RTU master.
- Configuring the device using configuration tool software.

![](_page_41_Figure_7.jpeg)

### Modbus RTU server configuration

Modbus RTU server configuration is done in the "Communication/Virtual Interfaces" tab. The device can have up to 2 Modbus RTU servers associated with different physical UARTs.

- "Enabled" checkbox Enables/disables the appropriate Modbus RTU server.
- **"UART"** The physical UART associated with the appropriate Modbus RTU server (UART1, UART2, UART3). The same UART cannot be used in another virtual interface (e.g., another COM client, Modbus RTU client, or Modbus RTU server).
- "Address" The accepted Modbus ID. The device will respond to the configured Modbus ID (e.g., if Modbus ID = 20, the device will always respond to Modbus ID = 254).
- "Set" button Writes the configuration to the device.
- "Get" button Reads the configuration from the device.

![](_page_42_Picture_0.jpeg)

Analog inputs Communication	Archives L	imits verifi	cation Alerts	Time parameter	s Start			
3G/GPRS/GSM UART Vir	ual interfaces	Connec	ted devices	Modbus devices	Data transfer	FTP server	MQTT Subscriber	Routing
COM Client						·		
C	OM 1 (	COM 2	COM 3					
Enabled			Γ					
UART UART	1 UAR	T 1	UART 1					
Stack depth 1	1		1					
Timeout (msec.) 1000	1000	)	1000					
Number of repeats 2	2		2					
Set	Get							
Modbus RTU Client								
	1	2						
Enabled								
UART	UART 1	UART 2						
Stack depth	1	5						
Timeout (msec.)	1000	2000						
Number of repeats	2	2						
Delay before next req.(msec.)	100	100						
Set	Get							
Modbus RTU Server								
1	2							_
Enabled V	IMPT 2				Modbus R	TU server	settings	_
Address 20	20							_
20								
Set	Get							
Reg: 526 Answ 358	TOut:164		Except: 4		lecessary restart			

![](_page_43_Picture_0.jpeg)

# 6. Meters

### 6.1 M-Bus meters

### How to set up controller for M-Bus devices reading.

1. You need to specify the UART settings to which the M-Bus line is connected, including baud rate, parity, data bits, etc.

	intual interfaces   Con	nected devices Mo	dbus devices Modb	us register grouping Data transfer FTP server MOTT Subscriber
		incored democed   inc	abus actices   mous	
	UART 1	UART 2	UART 3	the second se
Bode	C 300 C 600 C 1200 C 4800 C 9600 G 19200 C 38400 C 57600	C 300 C 600 C 1200 C 2400 C 4800 C 9600 C 9600 C 38400 C 57600	- 300 - 600 - 1200 - 2400 - 4800 - 9600 - 19200 - 38400 - 57600	You have to set UART (Bode, Parity, Data bits, Stop bits) to which it is connected your Mbus meters. UART settings should be the same as the meters.
Parity	Even     Odd     Mark     Space     None	C Even C Odd C Mark C Space C None	Even     Odd     Mark     Space     None	
Data bits	C 5 C 6 C 7 # 8	C 5 C 6 C 7 # 8	C 5 C 6 C 7 # 8	
Stop bits	e 1 C 2	€ 1 C 2	€ 1 © 2	
Packetization	Time     Symbol     Length	Time     Symbol     Length		
Packet time (msec.)	10	10	100	
Packet. symbol(Hex)	01	01	00	
Packet, byte count	1	100	1	
Mode	Full duplex     Half duplex	Full duplex Half duplex	Full duplex     Half duplex	
Destination of DTR	C Always OFF C Always ON G OFF when send	C Always OFF C Always ON C OFF when send C ON when send	C Always OFF Always ON OFF when send ON when send	After all the settings you need to press the "Set".

2. Enable the virtual COM port (COM) and select the UART to which the M-Bus line is connected.

![](_page_43_Picture_8.jpeg)

- 3. Enable the M-Bus line, enter the COM client number, and transfer (SET) these settings to the controller.
- 4. After that, you need to perform an M-Bus meters search. If you have your own M-Bus meters address list in a CSV file, you can upload it without performing a search.

NOTE: If a large number of meters are connected, the search can take a while.

![](_page_44_Picture_0.jpeg)

Discrete inputs Commun	ication Arch	ives Limits ver	rification Alerts Time	parame	ters Start						
Ethernet UART Virtua	al interfaces	Connected de	vices Modbus devices	Mod	bus register gro	uping Data transfer	FTP server	MQTT Subscribe	r		
MBus devices											
Configuration Current	values										
1 stop		2		Firs	t group						
Enabled	~	-		1			In succession	1			
COM Client	1	1			Туре	Address	Data	Device number	Manufacturer	Medium	
Amount of meters	1	1					position				
Read period	10	1		1	Unknown	000000000000000000000000000000000000000	1	0000000		Other	
Period dimension	Sec. C min.	G sec.									
2 step	⊂ h	O h									
Set	] (	Get									
Materia accession											
Meters search											
<ul> <li>From the least si</li> </ul>	ignificant digi	t in the address									
From the most si	ignificant digi	it in the address									
Search device	s in 1st line	;									
3 step											
	1	2									
Status	Active	-									
Rastø kiekis	1										
				l	.oad from CS\	Save to C	SV				
leq: 988 Answ 987	TO	lut:0	Except: 1								

5. Once the search is complete, you will see a window displaying newly found M-Bus devices. You will need to include these newly found devices and send the information to the controller. See the picture below for guidance.

New founded devices	P	reviuos founded devices	
Pos Address	P	os Address No	Data position
1 0801438865329906		1 00000000000000000	1
1 step		2 step	
Include newly found	Merge all	Delete missing	R

6. After adding the M-Bus meter list to the controller, you need to create a description for each meter so the controller knows which parameters to read from the M-Bus meters.

![](_page_45_Picture_0.jpeg)

Discrete inputs Communication Archives Limits verification Alerts Time parameters Start

Ethernet UART Virt	tual interfaces	Connected devices	Modbus devices	Mod	bus register groupi	ng Data transfer	FTP server	MQTT Subscribe	er.			
MBus devices												
Configuration Curren	nt values											
	1	2		Firs	st group							
Enabled	7						In successio	n				
COM Client	1	1			Туре	Address	Data	Device number	Manufacturer	Me	dium	
Amount of meters	1	1					position					
Read period	10	1		1	Unknown 01	301438865329906	2	08014388	LSE	Hot W	View/Edit	t list of para
Period dimension	G sec.	G Sec.									Read ava	ilable parar
	C h	C h									Read curr	rent data
Set		Get										
Set		Get										

- The left side of the table shows all the parameters provided by the meter.
- On the right side, you will need to select the required parameters. If a parameter needs to be read, you must fill in the "*Index*" field. The index should be written in the column with the number format you need. The "*Index*" in the column must be numbered sequentially.
- Unnecessary parameters can be deleted from the list by right-clicking.

05	Parameter	Storage number	Tariff	SubUnit	Type of parameter	Pos	Parameter	Storage number	Tariff	SubUnit	Type of parameter	Double float index	Double long	Float index	Long
	Identification Nr.	1	1	1	Instantaneous	_							Index		
	Manufacturer, Medium,	1	1	1	Instantaneous	1	Identification Nr.	1	1	1	Instantaneous				1
	Volume(m3)	1	1	1	Instantaneous	2	Volume(m3)	1	1	1	Instantaneous			1	-
	On Time(hours)	1	1	1	Instantaneous	3	On Time(hours)	1	1	1	Instantaneous				2
	Time Point(time & date)	1	1	1	Instantaneous	4	Time Point(time & date)	1	1	1	Instantaneous			2	
	Time Point(date)	1	1	1	Value during	5	Time Point(date)	1	1	1	Value during				3
	Fabrication No	1	1	1	Instantaneous	6	Fabrication No	1	1	1	Instantaneous				4
-	Model / Version	1	1	1	Instantaneous	7	Model / Version	1	1	1	Instantaneous				
	Parameter set identification	1	1	1	Instantaneous	8	Parameter set	1	1	1	Instantaneous				
-	Metrology (firmware) version	1	1	1	Instantaneous	9	Metrology (firmware)	1	1	1	Instantaneous				
	Volume(m3)	2	1	1	Instantaneous	10	Volume(m3)	2	1	1	Instantaneous			3	
	Time Point(date)	2	1	1	Instant:	11	Time Point(date)	2	1	1	Instantaneous				
		You o push	can de on it	elete u the rig	unnecessa Jht mouse	ary lir butte	nuex l ne, on.	ieius	mu	st be l	numbere	u sequ	enua	пу пк	епе

7. After selecting the required parameters, save the configuration. It is recommended to use the meter name as the description name.

on Nr. rer, Medium, 3) nours)	1 1 1 1	1	1	Instantaneous	1	Identif	ication bir						index	1	
rer, Medium, 3) hours)	1	1	1	Instantaneous	1	Identif	ication Mr							-	
3) nours)	1	1		and the same stand the same	100	i dei lai	Calor Ni,	1	1	1	Instantaneous				1
nours)			1	Instantaneous	2	Volum	e(m3)	1	1	1	Instantaneous			1	_
Minus R data)	1	1	1	Instantaneous	3	On Tin	ne(hours)	1	1	1	Instantaneous				2
itime & date)	1	1	1	Instantaneous	4	Time F	Point(time & date)	1	1	1	Instantaneous			2	_
t(date)	1	1	1	Value during	5	Time F	Point(date)	1	1	1	Value during				3
n No	1	1	1	Instantaneous	6	Fabric	ation No	1	1	1	Instantaneous			10040	4
rsion	1	1	1	Instantaneous	7	Volum	e(m3)	2	1	1	Instantaneous			3	
r set identificatio	n 1	1	1	Instantaneous			New type of Mbu	is device				×			
(firmware) versi	n 1	1	1	Instantaneous											
3)	2	1	1	Instantaneous							_				
t(date)	2	1	1	Instantaneous			Name	1	LSE						
r sel (firm (3) t(da	t identification nware) versic te)	tidentification 1 ware) version 1 2 te) 2	treentification 1 1 nware) version 1 1 2 1 te) 2 1	Identification         1         1         1           tware) version         1         1         1           2         1         1         1           te)         2         1         1	Identification     1     1     1     Instantaneous       tware) version     1     1     1     Instantaneous       2     1     1     Instantaneous       te)     2     1     Instantaneous	Lidentification     1     1     Instantaneous       tware) version     1     1     Instantaneous       2     1     1     Instantaneous       te)     2     1     1     Instantaneous	Lidentification     1     1     1     Instantaneous       tware) version     1     1     1     Instantaneous       2     1     1     Instantaneous       te)     2     1     1     Instantaneous	Indentification     1     1     1     Instantaneous     New type of Mou       ware) version     1     1     1     Instantaneous       2     1     1     Instantaneous       te)     2     1     1     Instantaneous	Lidentification     1     1     1     Instantaneous       nware) version     1     1     1     Instantaneous       2     1     1     Instantaneous       te)     2     1     1     Instantaneous	Lidentification     1     1     1     Instantaneous       ware) version     1     1     1     Instantaneous       2     1     1     Instantaneous       te)     2     1     1     Instantaneous	Lidentification     1     1     1     Instantaneous       ware) version     1     1     Instantaneous       2     1     1     Instantaneous       te)     2     1     1	Lidentification     1     1     1     Instantaneous       ware) version     1     1     Instantaneous       2     1     1     Instantaneous       ke)     2     1     1	Lidentification     1     1     1     Instantaneous       ware) version     1     1     Instantaneous       2     1     1     Instantaneous       ke)     2     1     Instantaneous	Lidentification     1     1     1     Instantaneous       ware) version     1     1     Instantaneous       2     1     1     Instantaneous       ke)     2     1     1	Lidentification     1     1     1     Instantaneous       ware) version     1     1     Instantaneous       2     1     1     Instantaneous       ke)     2     1     1

8. When the meter description is created, select it from the list to enable data reading from the meter.

Discrete inputs Commu	inication Arch	lives Limits ver	ification Alerts Time p	arame	ters Start							
Ethernet UART Virt	ual interfaces	Connected de	vices Modbus devices	Mod	bus register gr	rouping	Data transfer	FTP server	MQTT Subscribe	er		
MBus devices												
Configuration Curren	t values											
	1	2		Firs	t group							
Enabled	7	Г						In successio	n			
COM Client	1	1			Туре	1	Address	Data	Device number	Manufacturer	Medium	
Amount of meters	1	1		-		_		position				
Read period	10	1		1	Unknown	~ 080	1438865329906	2	08014388	LSE	Hot Water	
Period dimension	i ^{re} sec. ⊂ min. ⊂ h	ff sec. ⊂ min. ⊂ h			Unknown Weser LSE	Y	ou have	to cho	oose the	meter's	s descript	ion,
Set		Get					initial you	u orour		×.		

If your settings are correct, you should see the values from the meter in the configuration tool's "*Current values*" tab. Now, every value from the meter is recorded to the controller's registers. These registers can be archived or read over Modbus RTU or Modbus TCP/IP.

Archiving is used to send a CSV file to the FTP server.

Discrete inputs Communication	Archives Limits verifi	cation Ale	rts Tim	e paramete	ers Start					
Ethernet UART Virtual inter	faces Connected devi	ces Modb	us device	es Modbu	us register grou	ping Data transfer	FTP server	MQTT Subscribe	r	
MBus devices										
Configuration Current values	1									
Device/Parameter	Last read time	Storage number	Tariff	SubUnit	Type of parameter	Double float	Double long	Float	Long	
2 - LSE (08014388)	01\01\2000 03:28:43									
Identification Nr.		1	1	1	Instantaneou				8014388	
Volume(m3)		1	1	1	Instantaneou			0.135		
On Time(hours)		1	1	1	Instantaneou				75371	
Time Point(time & date)		1	1	1	Instantaneou			1486149120.0		
Time Point(date)		1	1	1	Value during				943920000	
Fabrication No		1	1	1	Instantaneou				8014388	
Volume(m3)		2	1	1	Instantaneou			0.135		
									.gui cu	
All of the value	es that you :	see he	ere,	you c	an mov	/e to the a	archiving	g.		
All values to archiv	e this button, p	robabl	γ γοι	u need	l update	configurat	ion softw	vare.		
Reg: 1239 Answ 1238	TOut:0	Except: 1								

# 6.2 Modbus devices

# 6.2.1 Modbus RTU devices

The device is capable of reading any standard Modbus RTU slave device connected to one of the UART ports. **Supported Modbus Functions:** 

- 1 Read Coils
- 2 Read Discrete Inputs
- **3** Read Multiple Holding Registers
- **4** Read Input Registers
- **5** Write Single Coil
- 6 Write Single Holding Register
- **15** Write Multiple Coils
- **16** Write Multiple Holding Registers

Supported Modbus device IDs range from 1 to 240.

The Modbus devices read module generates Modbus RTU requests and sends them to the appropriate Modbus RTU client. The Modbus RTU client forwards these requests to the configured UART. For details on configuring Modbus requests, refer to the *"Modbus RTU Devices Configuration"* section.

![](_page_47_Figure_3.jpeg)

#### Modbus RTU client queue

### Modbus RTU devices configuration

Modbus RTU devices configuration is done in the *"Communication/Modbus Devices/Configuring Modbus Devices/Modbus RTU Client"* tab. Before configuring your Modbus RTU devices, first configure the Modbus RTU clients, which will link the physical UART with the Modbus RTU devices module.

- "Enabled" checkbox Enables/disables Modbus RTU devices.
- "Modbus RTU client" Selects one of the Modbus RTU clients (Modbus RTU client 1, Modbus RTU client 2).
- "Read period (sec)" Specifies the read period time in seconds. The value can range from 2 to 3600 seconds.
- "Amount of requests" The number of configured requests, with up to 50 requests allowed.

### Modbus requests table:

- "Address" Modbus RTU device ID.
- **"Function"** Modbus function for the current request (see the list of supported functions above).
- "Register/Coil" Start register or coil address.
- "Amount of registers/Coils" Indicates how many registers or coils to read starting from the specified register/coil.
- "Reg index" Indicates where to store the response data in internal registers. Registers from 52000 to 52999 are reserved for Modbus devices data. The "*Reg index*" indicates the data index in this area. For example, "*Reg index*" = 0 means data will be stored starting from register 52000. "*Reg index*" = 10 means data will be stored starting from register 52010.
- "Priority" Request send priority. A higher number indicates higher priority.
- "Error priority" Always set this to 0.
- "Set" button Writes the configuration to the device.
- "Get" button Reads the configuration from the device.

Ethemet     3G/GPRS//GSM     UART     Virtual interfaces     Connected devices     Modbus devices     Modbus register grouping     Routing       Configuring Modbus devices     Current values     Image: Current v	iscret	e inputs C	Communica	ation Arch	ives Lim	its verifica	tion Alerts	Time pa	rameters Start			
Configuring Modbus devices     Current values       Modbus RTU Client     Modbus RTU Client       Image: Set for the second se	Ethern	et 3G/GF	RS/GSM	UART	Virtual int	erfaces	Connected	devices	Modbus devices	Modbus reg	gister grouping	Routing
Modbus RTU Client       Image: Second Gio Colspan="2">Image: Second Gio Colspan="2" Image: Se	Confi	guring Mod	bus device	es Curren	t values							
I         I         I         Modus RTU Client         Register/ of of register/ Colls         Address       Function       Register/ Colls       Priority for register/ Colls         1       1       3       10       10       0       0       0         2       2       33       3       2       20       10       0       0       0         3       3       4       30       30       30       30       0       0         Set       Get	Mod	bus RTU CI	ient Moo	dbus TCP/I	P client							
Enabled     V       Modbus RTU Client     Modous RTU Client 1       Read period (sec.)     2       Address     Function       Register     Address       I     1       3     34       2     2       3     34       2     20       3     34       3     34       5       6       1563					1							
Modbus RTU Client 1       Read period (sec.)     2       Address     Function     Register/ Coils     Amount of registers/ robust     Priority     Error pfiority       1     1     3     10     10     0     0       2     2     3     20     20     10     0     0       3     3     4     30     30     30     0     0       2       3     3     4     30     30     30     0     0       2     2     3     20     20     10     0     0       3     3     4     30     30     30     0     0       2     3     5     6     15     6       15     16     5     6     15	Ena	bled		<b>r</b>								
Read period (sec.)       2         Address       Function       Register/ Colis       Amount of ndex       Priority       Error priority         1       1       3       10       10       0       0       0         2       2       3       20       20       10       0       0       0         3       3       4       30       30       30       0       0       0         1       1       13       2       2       3       20       20       10       0       0         3       3       4       30       30       30       0       0       0         1       1       5       6       5       5       5       5       5         1567       Date       Get       5       5       5       5	Mod	Ibus RTU CI	ient	Modbus R	TU Client 1	1						
Anduress       3         Address       Function       Register/ Colls       Amount MPC reg. (register/ Colls       Priority       Error priority         1       1       3       10       10       0       0       0         2       2       3       32       20       20       10       0       0         3       3       4       30       30       30       30       0       0         3       3       4       30       30       30       30       0       0       0         3       3       4       30       30       30       30       0       0         3       5       6       15       16       5       5       5         16:0       Except 4	Rea	d period (se	C.)	2								
Address     Function     Register/ Colis     Address     Function     Register/ index     Pfionity     Error prionity       1     1     3     10     10     0     0     0       2     2     3     20     20     10     0     0       3     3     4     30     30     30     0     0       2     2     3     20     20     10     0     0       3     3     4     30     30     30     0     0       2     3     4     30     30     30     0     0       3     3     4     Science     5     5     5       15     16     5     5     5     5       15     10     Except 4     5	Amo	ount of reque	ests	3								
1       1       3       10       10       0       0       0         2       2       3       20       20       10       0       0         3       3       4       30       30       30       0       0         1       2       3       4       30       30       30       0       0         1       2       3       4       30       30       30       0       0         1       2       3       4       4       5       6       6       6         15       6       15       6       6       6       6       6         15       16       5       6       6       6       6         15       16       5       6       6       6         15       10       Exercit 4       4       5       6		Address	Function	Register/ Coil	Amount of registers/ Coils	MPC reg index	i. Priority	Error priority				
2       2       3       20       20       10       0       0         3       3       4       7       30       30       30       0       0         12       3       4       4       5       6       15       16       15       16         15       16       6       6       6       15       16       16       16	1	1	3	10	10		0 0	(				
3 3 4 - 30 30 30 0 0	2	2	3	20	20	1	0 0	C				
2         3           3         4           5         6           15         16           16         15           18         Get	3	3	4 💌	30	30	3	0 0	C				
Set         Get           56/21         Answ         56/25         T0ut 0         Except: 4			2 3 4 5 6 15 16									
	α 562	Set	5625	TO	Get		Except: 4					

# advanticsys

### Example

We have 3 Modbus RTU devices connected to one UART, and we need to read some data from them. Let's look at the configuration:

- **Request 1**: Read from Modbus RTU device with ID=1, function = 3 (Read Multiple Holding Registers), start register = 10, and number of registers to read = 10. Device values will be stored in internal registers 52000...52009.
- **Request 2**: Read from Modbus RTU device with ID=2, function = 3 (Read Multiple Holding Registers), start register = 20, and number of registers to read = 20. Device values will be stored in internal registers 52010...52029.
- **Request 3**: Read from Modbus RTU device with ID=3, function = 4 (Read Input Registers), start register = 30, and number of registers to read = 30. Device values will be stored in internal registers 52030...52059.

![](_page_48_Figure_7.jpeg)

Modbus RTU device ID=3

You can check the current values in the "Communication/Modbus Devices/Current Values" tab. Each request's data is shown in a separate line, and values are displayed in HEX format.

Discrete inputs Communication Archives Limits verification Alerts Time parameters Start												
Ethernet 3G/GPRS/GSM UART Virtual interfaces Connected devices Modbus devices Modbus register grouping Routing												
Configuring Modbus devices Current values												
Pos Renister Amount Value												
1 5200 10 0001 0002 0003 0004 0005 0006 0007 0008 0009 000A												
2 52010 20 4131 C28F 4151 F7CF 4165 3333 447A 0F0A 42F6 E666 4641 10EC 43E2 0000 454B 8000 4640 E400 4695 2400												
3 52030 30 6DD0 77E7 700D 3371 0000 5D17 4E48 0262 6778 03F9 4C29 0A1D 0000 0000 0000 0000 0000 3A54 0000 0000 0000 0000 0000												
Req: 276 Answ 272 TOut:0 Except 4												

# 6.2.2 Modbus TCP devices

The device is capable of reading any standard Modbus TCP server that can be reached over the 4G/3G/GPRS or LAN network.

### Supported Modbus Functions:

- 1 Read Coils
- **2** Read Discrete Inputs
- **3** Read Multiple Holding Registers
- 4 Read Input Registers
- **5** Write Single Coil
- 6 Write Single Holding Register
- **15** Write Multiple Coils
- 16 Write Multiple Holding Registers

Supported Modbus device IDs range from 1 to 255.

The Modbus TCP client generates Modbus TCP requests to read from a remote Modbus TCP server and sends these requests via the 4G/3G/GPRS or LAN network. The received data is stored in the internal register area (Registers from 52000 to 52999 are reserved for Modbus devices data).

![](_page_49_Figure_15.jpeg)

### Modbus TCP client configuration

Modbus TCP client configuration is done in the "Communication/Modbus Devices/Configuring Modbus Devices/Modbus TCP/IP Client" tab.

- "Enabled" checkbox Enables/disables the Modbus TCP client.
- "Read period (sec)" Specifies the read period time in seconds. Values can range from 2 to 3600 seconds.
- "Socket lifetime (sec)" The timeout before closing the socket if no data is transferred.
- "Amount of requests" The number of configured requests, with up to 20 requests allowed.

Modbus TCP requests table:

- "Type" Specifies the TCP connection channel (Ethernet or 4G/3G/GPRS).
- "IP" The remote Modbus TCP server's IP address.
- "Port" The remote Modbus TCP server's TCP port. The standard Modbus TCP port is 502.
- "Address" Modbus device ID.
- "Function" The Modbus function for the current request (see the list of supported functions above).
- "Register/Coil" The start register or coil address.
- "Amount of registers/Coils" Indicates how many registers or coils to read from the start register/coil.
- "**Reg index**" Indicates where to store the response data in internal registers. Registers from 52000 to 52999 are reserved for Modbus devices data. The "*Reg index*" indicates the data index in this area. For example, "*Reg index*" = 0 means data will be stored starting from register 52000. "*Reg index*" = 10 means

![](_page_50_Picture_1.jpeg)

data will be stored starting from register 52010.

- "Priority" Request send priority. A higher number indicates higher priority.
- "Error priority" Always set this to 0.
- "Set" button Writes the configuration to the device.
- "Get" button Reads the configuration from the device.

Discrete i	nputs Communi	ication Archives	Limits verif	ication A	lerts Tim	e paramet	ers Start				
Ethernet 3G/GPRS/GSM UART Virtual interfaces Connected devices Modbus devices									register grou	ping Routing	g
Configuring Modbus devices Current values											
Modeue PTI / Group Madeue TOD/ID align											
Indudus (Colonina) Indudus (Colonina)											
		Va	lue								
Enable	ed	<b>V</b>		_							
Read	period (sec.)	5									
Socke	t live time (sec.)	120									
Amour	nt of requests	3									
	Туре	IP	Port	Address	Function	Register/ Coil	Amount of registers/	MPC reg. index	Priority	Error priority	
1	Ethernet	192.168.1.100	502	1	3	10	10	0	0	0	
2	GPRS	82.135.12.14	502	2	3	20	20	10	0	0	
3	Ethernet	192.168.1.101	2502	3	4	30	30	30	0	0	
	Set	Get									
Bog: 2227	Anou: 2222	TOut-9		Eucost	4						
11eq. 2327	ALISW 2323	TOULO	_	сисерс	4						

# 7. Manufacturer's warranty

ADVANTICSYS guarantees that all its products are free from defects in materials and workmanship under normal use and service for a period of two years from the date of shipment. This warranty excludes any damage resulting from accidents, misuse, or unauthorized modifications to the product.

This warranty supersedes all other warranties, whether expressed or implied, including implied warranties of merchantability or fitness for a particular purpose, whether arising by law, custom, or conduct. The remedies provided under this warranty are exclusive and replace any other rights or remedies. ADVANTIC SISTEMAS Y SERVICIOS S.L. shall not, under any circumstances, be held liable for any consequential or incidental damages. If you believe your product is defective and still under warranty, please contact ADVANTICSYS at info@advanticsys.com or by phone at +34 914221023. After confirmation from our support team that the product is defective, we will issue a Return Merchandise Authorization (RMA) number and arrange for the replacement of your product.

This warranty covers the cost of repair, including labor and materials, for any manufacturing defect that impedes the proper operation of the product. Replacement of any component or equipment does not extend the original warranty period. If, upon inspection by ADVANTICSYS, the product is found to be defective, we will cover the shipping costs to return the product to the customer, as well as all costs associated with the inspection. If the product is found not to be defective, the customer will be responsible for the return shipping costs.

### Advantic Sistemas y Servicios S.L

C/ Ponzano, 80, Bajo 2 28003 (Madrid) - Spain www.advanticsys.com info@advanticsys.com +34 91 4221023

![](_page_51_Picture_8.jpeg)